Chemistry in Superconductors

Xin Gui,¹ Bing Lv,^{2,3} Weiwei Xie^{4*}

1. Department of Chemistry, Princeton University, Princeton, NJ 08540, USA

2. Department of Physics, the University of Texas at Dallas, Richardson, TX 75080, USA

3. Department of Materials Science & Engineering, the University of Texas at Dallas,

Richardson, TX 75080, USA

4. Department of Chemistry and Chemical Biology, Rutgers University, Piscataway, NJ

08854, USA

Abstract

Superconductors with exotic physical properties are critical to current and future technology. In this review, we highlight several important superconducting families and focus on their crystal structure, chemical bonding, and superconductivity correlations. We connect superconducting materials with chemical bonding interactions based on their structure-property relationships, elucidating our empirically chemical approaches and other methods used in the discovery of new superconductors. Furthermore, we provide some technical strategies to synthesize superconductors and basic but important characterization for chemists needed when reporting new superconductors. In the end, we share our thoughts on how to make new superconductors and where chemists can work on in the superconductivity field. This review is written using chemical terms, with a focus on providing some chemically intuitive thoughts on superconducting materials design.

Contents

1. Brief Introduction to the History of Superconductivity and Applications

2. Structural Relationships among Representative Superconductors

- 2.1. A15 Superconductors and their Derivates.
- 2.2. Chevrel Superconductors and their Relatives.

2.3. *f-d* Interactive Polyhedron in Heavy-fermion Superconductors-Superconductivity Runs in Structural Families.

2.4. Cuprate Superconductors and Other Transition Metal Oxides.

2.5. Iron-based High-Tc Superconductors (IBSCs).

3. Approaches to New Superconductors

3.1. Chemical Bonding and Electron Counts in Superconductivity.

3.2. Various Conditions to Induce Superconductivity- High Pressure, Electrostatic Gating, Interface Engineering.

3.3. Theoretical Predication and Machine Learning in Superconductivity.

4. Three Basic yet Important Characterization When Reporting New Superconductors

5. Perspectives for Future Study of New Superconductors

- 5.1. Exploring New Superconductors.
- 5.2. Microscopic Theory for Unconventional Superconductors including the Pairing mechanism

6. Conclusion

- 7. Acknowledgments
- 8. Author Information
- 9. Biographies
- 10. Reference

1. Brief Introduction to the History of Superconductivity and Applications

Superconductors provide magnetic flux field expulsion and zero-resistance when electricity flows through them.¹ Moreover, superconducting materials have broad applications in many fields, such as grids that can transmit power without energy loss, ultra-fast levitating trains that ride frictionless magnets instead of rails, and quantum computing devices that use superposition and quantum entanglement to perform computation.²⁻⁷ As the most effective energy carrier, electricity is clean, versatile, and pervasive. However, power losses are produced when the electrical current flows in the coils and the magnetic field alternates in the core. For example, electric transformer losses in the current grid are substantial. Using eco-friendly superconducting materials to replace the current grid can enormously improve the efficiency of electric transmission. In modern technology, superconducting Al, Nb and Ta are widely used in superconducting qubits for quantum computers for its preservation of quantum coherence.⁸ However, the application of superconductors is far from real due to their low superconducting transition temperatures. Thus, pursuing materials that are superconducting under ambient condition, i.e., room temperature and ambient pressure, is one of the major goals for physicists, chemists and materials scientists.

Superconductivity was firstly discovered by Onnes in Hg with a critical temperature (T_c) of 4.2 K in 1911.⁹ Ever since its discovery, it has stimulated significant interest in the research community to look for new superconductors with a higher transition temperature (T_c), new phenomena closely coupled with superconductivity, and new theories to understand the superconducting mechanism. Subsequently, researchers discovered many superconducting families of materials in different elements, alloys, intermetallic compounds and oxides in various forms, either bulk or thin film.^{2,10} Figure 1 shows the timeline of several major groups of superconductors and highlights the most representative ones in them. Here in the first section, we

will briefly introduce some representative types of superconductors in the order of time. Note that this review is not an exhaustive introduction to superconductors, so we will only discuss several representative ones that are superconducting at the highest temperatures or discovered earliest.

In the 1950s, the Bardeen-Cooper-Schrieffer theory (BCS)¹¹ successfully explained the mechanism of phonon-mediated superconductivity. This well-known superconductivity mechanism was established by John Bardeen, Leon Cooper, and John Robert Schrieffer. The fundamental picture of the BCS theory is that electron-phonon coupling induces a superconducting state by pairing up electrons with opposite spins and crystal momenta (that is, total momentum zero). The Cooper pair, as part of a highly correlated state, is free to move through the lattice, in contrast to a localized electron pair. Moreover, in BCS theory, the pairing of electrons occurs in momentum space, a space defined reciprocally to real space, and the Cooper pair cannot be described locally. The BCS theory fails to provide definite theoretical predications for new superconductors, therefore, the synthesis of novel superconductors is still plagued by mystery and challenges. In addition, the superconductors whose superconductors (SCs) or conventional SCs (CSCs) while others are called unconventional SCs (UCSCs).

From a chemical viewpoint, the BCS theory can be simplified, but may not be rigorous enough, into the following picture: when the material is in the superconducting state, two moving electrons with opposite wave vectors and spins in a lattice attract each other and form Cooper pair through phonon mediation where the phonon is the vibration of lattice. Cooper pairs move in the lattice as a condensate without resistance. In order to break one Cooper pair, it requires the energy of 2 Δ , in which Δ is the superconducting energy gap.¹¹ This indicates that the energy from the oscillation of atoms is too weak to break Cooper pairs and thus zero resistance can persist. The relation between Δ and T_c is given by this equation: $2 \Delta (0) = 3.52k_BT_c$, where k_B is the Boltzmann constant and $\Delta (0)$ indicates the theoretical superconducting energy gap at 0 K.

BCS theory and its modifications can help to predict the superconducting critical temperature by the following formula: $T_c = 1.14 \frac{h\omega_D}{2\pi k_B} e^{-1/N(E_F)\lambda}$, where *h* is Planck's constant, ω_D is the Debye frequency, k_B is the Boltzmann constant, N(E_F) is the density of states (DOS) at the Fermi level (E_F) and λ is the electron-phonon interaction parameter.^{12,13} A larger density of states (DOS) at the Fermi level N(E_F) or electron-phonon interactions or both lead to a higher T_c superconductor. However, the structural stability of a compound would be under a high risk if the electronic structure has a large DOS at the Fermi level.¹⁴ Therefore, superconductivity can be considered as a competing balance between stable geometric structures and unstable electronic structures. Several models included Allen & Dynes and Eliashberg equations are used to combine the experimental results and theoretical superconducting transition temperatures.^{15,16} Among them, McMillan modified the equation is widely used by experimental scientists to obtain the theoretical T_c for strong coupled superconductors¹⁷:

$$T_c = \frac{\omega_D}{1.45} exp\left[-\frac{1.04(1+\lambda)}{\lambda - \mu^*(1+0.62\lambda)}\right]$$

where λ is the electron-phonon coupling parameter, μ^* is the Coulomb coupling constant, and ω_D is the Debye temperature. McMillan also predicted the upper limit of T_c for some classic superconductors, such as Nb, Pb, Nb₃Sn and V₃Si to be 22, 9.2, 28 and 40 K.¹⁸ This upper critical temperature limit of 40 K was usually regarded as the upper limit of T_c for all BCS-type superconductors although McMillan himself did never claim that.¹⁸ The "T_c" of 40 K was then exceeded by pressure-induced superconductivity but found to be correct for all electron-phonon coupling induced superconductors under ambient pressure until now.



Figure 1. Timeline of several superconductor discoveries marked as before and after BCS theory. SCs: superconductors. A15 SCs: superconductors deriving from Cr₃Si structure type. Chevrel phases: MMo_6S_8 where M = Pb and rare-earth (RE). RERh₄B₄: RE represents rare-earth elements. HFSCs: heavy-Fermion superconductors. LBCO: Ba-doped La₂CuO₄ (LBCO). YBCO: YBa₂Cu₃O_{7- δ}. BSCCO: Bi₂Sr₂Ca_{n-1}Cu_nO_{2n+4} where n is positive integer. HBCCO: Hg_mBa₂Ca_{n-1}Cu_nO_{2n+m+2} where m = 1 and n = 1 to 7. IBSCs: iron-based superconductors.

One of the largest families of superconductors before the high-T_c superconductor era is the cubic A15 structure, which was well studied for their high T_cs and high upper critical fields (H_{c2}s). More specific review articles about A15 superconductors can be found from Refs. 19-22. ¹⁹⁻²² The A15 structure was first discovered as an allotrope of tungsten, thus it can also be named as the β -W structure while A15 is a Strukturbericht designation indicating the structure is formed by the same element.^{23,24} Since it was originated from β -W structure, the derived structures were called A15 structure type. The superconducting A15 compounds are deriving from non-superconducting Cr₃Si, i.e., A₃B-type compounds. When it turns to superconductors, A is usually transition metals, such as Nb, V and Mo while B site is occupied by group IIIA to IVA elements, for example, Sn,

Ga and Ge. The superconducting mechanism of A15 superconductors is regarded as phononmediated, thus conventional (CSCs).²⁵

Before the discovery of Chevrel phases, which is a series of new phases, MMo₆S₈ where M = Cu, Zn, Mg, Ag, Cd, Sn, Pb and rare-earth (RE), magnetic ordering was supposed to be incompatible with superconductivity according to BCS theory because the magnetic field or moment can interact with Cooper pairs and, thus, destroy superconductivity by raising the energy of one of the electrons in the Cooper pair.²⁶ However, Matthias et al. found superconducting signal in all reported phases except for ones containing RE.²⁷ More review articles about Chevrel superconductors can be found from Refs. 28-30.^{28,29,30} Superconducting critical temperature was found to be 13.2 K when M = Pb as the highest in this series.³⁰ The superconductivity in REMo₆S₈ was then emerging in 1975 and the Se-version of Chevrel phase, $REMo_6Se_8$ (RE = lanthanide elements except Pm) and YMo₆Se₈, was reported to host superconductivity in 1976. The highest T_c was obtained in LaMo₆Se₈ to be 11.39 K.³¹ Also, in 1977, Matthias et al. discovered another new family of rare-earth-contained superconductors, RERh₄B₄ (RE = Y, Nd, Sm, Er, Tm, Lu, and Th) where magnetism was found to be interacting with superconductivity.³² Whether the superconducting mechanism of Chevrel phases and RERh₄B₄ is unconventional is still under debate, however, in the late 1970s, another novel rare-earth-based superconductor, CeCu₂Si₂ surprised the community by its distinct superconductivity mechanism and was regarded as UCSC.³³ The group of related materials was named heavy-Fermion superconductors (HFSCs).³⁴ More discussion of HFSCs can be found in section 2.3. A detailed review of unconventional superconductivity of HFSCs can be found from Ref. 35.35

Oxides were not seriously considered by researchers due to their localized electrons which normally lead to large bandgaps. Only several non-cuprate oxide superconductors were discovered with T_c above 10 K before 1986. This includes spinel phase LiTi₂O₄ by Johnston et al. in 1973 with T_c at ~14 K.³⁶ Bismuthate BaPb_{1-x}Bi_xO₃ by Sleight et al. in 1975 with T_c at 13 K³⁷ (the T_c was pushed higher, to 30 K in Ba_{1-x}K_xBiO₃ by Cava et al. in 1988)³⁸. In 1986, superconductivity with T_c = 30 K was found in the Ba-doped antiferromagnetic insulator La₂CuO₄, which inaugurated the era of high T_c cuprate superconductors.³⁹ More than 200 cuprate superconductors were discovered afterward and stimulated worldwide intensive research interest to understand the exotic superconductivity in this large family of compounds. This includes RBa₂Cu₃O₇₋₆^{40,41,42} the first superconductor with T_c above the liquid nitrogen boiling temperature, Bi₂Sr₂Ca_{n-1}Cu_nO_{2n+4},⁴³⁻⁴⁷ Tl₂Ba₂Ca_{n-1}Cu_nO_{2n+4}, and HgBa₂Ca_{n-1}Cu_nO_{2n+3-6} where n = 1, 2, 3... The highest T_c in this family is 135 K at ambient pressure and 164 K under high pressure, obtained in 1994.⁴⁸⁻⁶⁵ Most of these compounds contain functional CuO₂ layers that exhibit specific interlayer distances while superconducting mechanism differs from what was demonstrated in BCS theory, thus UCSCs. Details can be found in section 2.4. A comprehensive review of hole-doped cuprate superconductors can be found from Refs. 66-67. ^{66,67}

The interest in looking for superconductivity in hydrocarbons and organic compounds dates back to the 1950s, when it was suggested by London⁶⁸, and was further examined theoretically by Little⁶⁹ in 1964. The first organic superconductor was achieved in (TMTSF)₂PF₆ (TMTSF = tetramethyltetraselenafulvalene) with $T_c = 0.9$ K at an external pressure of 1.1 GPa by Jérome et al. in 1979⁷⁰ and extended to a few more Fabre and Bechgaard salt compounds.^{71–74} On the other hand, pioneered by Dresselhaus et al.,⁷⁵ extensive studies were also carried out in graphite intercalation compounds, with different intercalation stages, with highest T_c's of 11.5 & 6.5 K for CaC₆ and YbC₆, respectively.⁷⁶ Following the discovery of Buckyball-structure C₆₀ in 1985,⁷⁷ attempts concentrating on tuning C₆₀ into superconductors grew explosively, resulting in many

reports in 1991 on superconducting fullerides A_3C_{60} (A=K, Rb, Cs) with a face-centered cubic (*f.c.c.*) structure.^{78–81} The highest T_c of 38 K was found for *fcc* Cs₃C₆₀ in 2008.⁸² In 2001, a high T_c, 39 K, was discovered in the well-known compound MgB₂ with a honeycomb B lattice and multiple-band superconductivity. Discovered by Akimitsu et al, this opened a new direction of searching for new superconductors in systems containing the light elements B and C, yet the T_c of MgB₂ remains highest and it still holds the highest T_c among all CSCs.⁸³

In 2008, the discovery of Fe-based superconductors generated another breakthrough in the unconventional superconductor family.⁸⁴ This breakthrough can be traced back to the discovery of novel transparent conductors in layered LaTPO (T = Fe and Ni) compounds by Hosono's group after 2006.^{85,86} These compounds were first synthesized by Zimmer, et al. in 1995⁸⁷ and Quebe et al. in 2000.⁸⁸ However, no doping trial tests or physical property measurements on these compounds were performed by the beginning of the pnictide superconductor era. Hosono's group first reported superconductivity at 5 K in LaFePO in 2006.⁸⁵ In 2008, layered LaFeAsO_{0.9}F_{0.1} was reported to be superconducting around 26 K at ambient pressure⁸⁴ and later at 43 K under applied pressures up to 4 GPa.⁸⁹ The transition temperature T_c soon rose to 56 K at ambient pressure.⁹⁰ By revealing the concept of constructing new superconductors with the effective FeAs layers and tuning the valence electron concentration in the layers, several families of high-T_c Fe-based superconductors have been discovered, which includes the 1111 phase (RFeAsO, where R = rareearth), ${}^{84,85,89-92}$ the 122 phase (AeFe₂As₂, AFe₂As₂, and A_{1-x}Fe_{2-y}Se₂, where Ae = alkaline earth Ca, Sr, Ba, and A = alkaline metals Na, K, Rb, Cs) $^{93,94-106}$ the 111 phase (AFeAs, where A = alkaline metal Li, Na)¹⁰⁷⁻¹⁰⁹ and the 11 phase (FeSe)^{110,111}. These Fe-based superconductors crystalize in structures that contain layers of edge-sharing FeAs₄ or FeSe₄ tetrahedra as charge carrier layers. Incorporating different charge reservoir layers between the charge carrier FeAs layers led to the

discovery of several new phases including (Sr₃Sc₂O₅)Fe₂As₂¹¹², (Sr₂VO₃)₂Fe₂As₂¹¹³. $Ba_2Ti_2Fe_2As_4O^{114}$ and the so-called 10-3-8 10-4-8 $Ca_{10}(Pt_3As_8)(Fe_2As_2)_5$ and Ca₁₀(Pt₃As₈)(Fe₂As₂)₅ superconductors¹¹⁵. The 10-3-8 and 10-4-8 phases have novel crystal structures with the same -Ca-Pt_nAs₈-FeAs-Ca- stacking. The major difference in their structures lies in the Pt_nAs_8 layers, which are viewed as a skutterudite structure, a common crystal structure type in binary pnictides. These two structurally and chemically similar compounds with non-trivial Pt_nAs₈ layers inspire the further search for new high Tc superconductors by assembling multiple building blocks such as FeAs and Pt_nAs₈. A detailed review of IBSCs can be found from Ref.116.¹¹⁶

Superconducting materials are widely used in many applications, such as electrical grids that can transmit power without energy loss, ultra-fast levitating trains that ride frictionless magnets instead of rails, and quantum computing devices that use superposition and quantum entanglement to perform computation.^{117–120} For example, superconductors are critical components in magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and experimental superconducting magnets which generate a large magnetic field. Currently, NbTi and Nb₃Sn are commercially available superconducting wires. NbTi is used for the superconducting magnets with low and intermediate magnetic fields, whereas Nb₃Sn wires can meet the requirements for high magnetic fields. Electricity, as the most effective energy carrier, is clean, versatile, and pervasive. Meanwhile, power losses are produced when the electrical current flows in the coils and the magnetic field alternates in the core. Using eco-friendly superconducting materials to replace the current grid can enormously improve the efficiency of electric transmission. Among various high-T_c superconductors, Yttrium-based superconducting wire (YBCO)¹²¹ has a higher critical current in magnetic fields than other superconductors and a higher critical temperature, above liquid nitrogen

temperature, which can provide high-performance superconducting applications at broader ranges in both magnetic field and temperature regions. Superconducting Josephson junction devices have been used in superconducting quantum interference device (SQUID) magnetometers to measure extremely small magnetic fields, and in ultrasensitive sensors.¹²² Moreover, superconductors are key to superconducting quantum computing, which is an implementation of a quantum computer in superconducting electronic circuits.^{117–120} The superconducting electronic circuit is a Josephson junction device, which consists of two or more superconductors (Nb) coupled by an insulator (Al₂O₃). Very recently, deLeon and co-workers replaced superconducting Nb with superconducting Ta in superconducting transmon qubits, with coherence times exceeding 0.3 milliseconds, realized in 2020.⁸

In this work, we will review structural perspectives in superconductors and the relationships among representative superconductors, how to use empirical rules in chemistry to discover new superconductors, several simple yet important characterization methods when claiming to find new superconductors, and some future directions in superconductivity. Given the long history and broad interest of superconductivity, it will not be possible at all to include all the important aspects and references that exist in this important field.

2. Structural Relationships among Representative Superconductors

Based on the discovered superconductors, superconductivity was normally found within a typical structural family, i.e., by discovering superconductivity in one compound in a structural family, one can easily perform chemical modification by substituting the elements to the ones in the same/near groups to achieve new superconducting phases, typically with the same structure type while sometimes led to the distorted ones. Therefore, in section 2 we will classify some well-known superconductors by their structure types and try to find out the structural features that can help us with future research on novel superconductors.

2.1. A15 Superconductors and their Derivates.

The superconducting A15 compounds, for instance, Nb₃Sn, are derived from nonsuperconducting Cr₃Si, i.e., A₃B-type compounds, crystallizing in space group *P m*-3*n*.²³ The crystal structure of Nb₃Sn, one representative of A15 superconductors, is shown in Figure 2(*a*). B atoms occupy the corner and body centers of the cubic structure while the A atoms form linear chains along the orthogonal cubic crystal axes *x*, *y* and *z*. Moreover, two body-center-position B atoms and two corner-position B atoms construct an A@B4 tetrahedron with one A atom. Looking from the C₃ axis of the unit cell, two groups of A@B4 tetrahedra can be found stacking in a staggered manner, which, in terms of chemical structural stability, is favored by the total energy of the structure. Moreover, as shown in Figure 2(*b*), based on the fragment formalism for making superconductors, we find that the superconducting family A₃T₄Sn₁₃ (A= alkali-earth; T= Co, Rh, Ir)^{123,124} can be considered as putting edge-shared RhSn₆ trigonal prisms at the (¹/₄, ¹/₄) site in A₃B-type "Ca₃Sn", i.e., (Ca₃Sn)(Rh₄Sn₁₂). It is worthwhile to note that Matthias's empirical rule, a practical guideline most used decades ago, which proposes that T_c peaks at the valence-electronper-atom (*e/a*) ratios of ~4.7 and 6.4, works pretty well for A15 compounds, with the highest T_c of 23.2 K observed in Nb₃Ge with an *e/a* =4.75.^{125,1}



Figure 2 (*a*). Crystal structure of the A15 superconductor Nb₃Sn. Green and purple balls represent Nb and Sn atoms, respectively. (*b*). Structural relationship between Nb₃Sn and Ca₃Rh₄Sn₁₃. Pink and orange balls stand for inserted Rh and Sn atoms for Ca₃Rh₄Sn₁₃.

2.2. Chevrel Superconductors and their Relatives.

The fragment formalism can also be employed to understand another family of superconductors- Chevrel superconductors. Most Chevrel superconductors MMo₆X₈ (X= S, Se, Te) crystalize in a rhombohedral structure with an *R*-3 space group; very few of them adopt triclinic space group *P* -1 or hexagonal space group *P* $6_3/m$.^{126–129} However, a simple repeating unit can be found in all Chevrel phases, which is shown in Figure 3(*b*), generated from LaMo₆S₈ (*R*-3). The Mo atoms construct octahedron (i.e. a trigonal antiprism) surrounded by eight X atoms. The X₈ framework is very close to a simple cubic construction and beyond the Mo₆X₈ cluster, the M₈ framework is stacked as cubic-like type as well. With different interatomic distances between Mo atoms in different Mo₆ clusters and various lengths between Mo and nearest X atom in other X₈ clusters, Chevrel phase MMo₆X₈ materials can adopt in different unit cells. Almost half a century later, a new superconductor, K₂Cr₃As₃ was reported with T_c ~ 6.1 K, crystallized in a quasi-one-

dimensional structure very similar to the Chevrel phase structure.¹³⁰ Its crystal structure is shown in Figure 3(*c*). In hexagonal K₂Cr₃As₃ (space group *P*-6*m*2), along the *c* axis of the crystal, "infinite" quasi-one-dimensional (Q-1D) [Cr₃As₃]²⁻ chains are running. The K atoms are located in between the Q-1D chains. Three Cr atoms within the *ab*-plane are stacked with three other Cr atoms in a staggered way, and the same pattern can be found for the As atoms. Thus, by viewing the crystal structure from the *c* axis, the As "pseudo-hexagonal rings" are encircling Cr "pseudo-hexagonal rings" and are stacked along the *c* axis, similar to the [Mo₆X₈]²⁻ pattern shown in Figure 3(*a*).



Figure 3 (*a*). Crystal structure of a Chevrel phase, LaMo₆S₈. Blue, orange and yellow balls represent La, Mo and S atoms, respectively. (*b*). Repeating units in S-based Chevrel phases with cubic arrangement. (*c*). Crystal structure of superconducting $K_2Cr_3As_3$ where orange, purple and pink balls stand for K, Cr and As atoms, respectively. (*d*). The Q-1D $[Cr_3As_3]^{2-}$ chain in $K_2Cr_3As_3$ with quasi-As₆-hexagonal rings encircling quasi-Cr₆-hexagonal rings.

2.3. f-d Interactive Polyhedra in Heavy-fermion Superconductors-Superconductivity Runs

in Structural Families.

The rare-earth-based superconductor CeCu₂Si₂ surprised the community due to its distinct mechanism for forming superconducting Cooper pairs, the first of a family later called Heavy

Fermion Superconductors (HFSCs).^{34,131,132} From the viewpoint of physics, unconventional superconductivity should result from symmetry breaking in addition to gauge symmetry breaking.¹³³ To translate the concepts of physics into chemistry terms, we can simplify this as meaning that the emergence of superconductivity requires microscopic interactions besides electron-phonon interactions, such as strong electron-electron coupling and spin-fluctuations. Except for the discovery of unconventional superconductivity, the HFSCs also inspired physicists to reexamine the conventional quantum theory about the inner-shell electrons of an atom which are solely distributed due to Hund's rules to reduce the Coulomb repulsion.



Figure 4. Crystal structures of representative HFSCs with their superconducting transition temperatures labeled. Asterisks indicate that superconductivity can only be induced by high pressure.

Until now, there are various HFSCs reported. The crystal structures of HFSCs are summarized in Figure 4 with their superconducting critical temperatures marked.^{34,134–173} Among them, in CePt₃Si, the silicon atoms are located in the void of a Pt@Pt₄ square pyramid while another Pt@Pt4 square pyramid stacks along the *ab*-plane.¹⁵⁰ The Ce atoms occupy the voids in the Pt-Si framework, as shown in Figure 5(a). However, for CeMX₃ (M = Co, Rh, Ir; X = Si, Ge), the M and X atoms construct corner-shared M@X5 square pyramids.^{137–139,155} Layered structural features can be related to the weak interaction between X atoms in different square pyramids. Identical to CePt₃Si, the Ce atoms in CeMX₃ occupy the "channel" center in the M-X frameworks, as illustrated in Figure 5(b). Superconductivity in CePt₃Si was observed below $T_c \sim 0.75$ K at ambient pressure. Interestingly, the material was found to be antiferromagnetically (AFM) ordered with a Néel temperature of 2.2 K which implies that the superconductivity coexists with AFM order below 0.75 K. However, in CeMX₃, the superconducting transition only appears under high pressure. Another remarkable HFSC is REMX₅ (RE= Ce and Pu; M= Co, Rh, Ir; X= In and Ga) in the space group of P 4/mmm, the structure of which is shown in Figure 5(c).^{135,146–149,173} In REMX5, face-sharing RE@X12 polyhedra construct REX5 layers segregated by M layers. CeCoIn5 was determined to become superconducting below $T_c = 2.3 \text{ K}$,¹³⁵ which is a high value among HFSCs, while superconductivity in CeIrIn₅ was realized below $T_c = 0.4$ K. The study of CeCoIn₅ indicates the superconductivity is critical for the magnetic ordering. In addition to Ce-based REMX₅ compounds, several Pu-based superconductors have also been discovered, with extremely high critical temperatures among HFSCs, compounds such as $PuCoIn_5$ (T_c = 2.5 K),¹⁷³ $PuCoGa_5$ $(T_c = 18.5 \text{ K})^{148}$ and PuRhGa₅ $(T_c = 8.7 \text{ K})$.¹⁴⁹

The only confirmed Yb-based heavy-fermion superconductor is β -YbAlB₄ which crystallizes in the orthorhombic *C mmm* space group.¹⁵⁹ It consists of boron clusters made up of

edge-sharing boron heptagons and pentagons and Yb₂Al₂ quadrilateral stacking along the *c* axis. In 2008, β-YbAlB₄ was reported to be a superconductor with T_c ~ 0.08 K. From a chemistry perspective, superconductivity runs in structural families. Based on this empirical rule, a new type of superconducting quantum material Yb_xPt₅P with various Yb concentrations was discovered.¹⁷⁴ Yb_xPt₅P crystallizes in the anti-CeCoIn₅ type structure with the same space group, *P* 4/*mmm*, as shown in Figure 5(*c*). A large heat capacity jump attributed to an antiferromagnetic ordering is observed below ~0.3 K for samples with both low-Yb and high-Yb contents. Moreover, a possible superconducting transition was observed as well below ~ 0.6 K for low-Yb-ratio samples, which is almost eight times higher than that of β-YbAlB₄. Further investigation will be needed to verify the superconductivity in this novel Yb-based quantum material.



Figure 5. Crystal structures of (*a*) CePt₃Si; (*b*) CeIrSi₃; (*c*) CeCoIn₅ and YbPt₅P with the emphasis on the *f*-*d* clusters. The space groups of each compound are marked where NCS and CS indicate non-centrosymmetric space group and centrosymmetric space group, respectively.

2.4. Cuprate Superconductors and Other Transition Metal Oxides.

Most cuprate superconductors derive from the perovskite structure, and in fact, perovskite structure compounds are probably the most studied types of compounds studied nowadays due to

their fascinating properties, which extend beyond superconductivity. Perovskites can generally be formalized as ABX₃ compounds, where A is usually an alkaline-earth or rare-earth element, B is a transition-metal element and X is an oxygen or a halide.¹⁷⁵ BaBiO₃ with the ABX₃ perovskite structure is a crucial parent compound for two important non-cuprate oxide superconductors, $BaPb_{1-x}Bi_xO_3$ ($T_{c-max} = 13$ K) and $Ba_{1-x}K_xBiO_3$ ($T_{c-max} = 30$ K).^{37,38} This crystal structure provides the structural platform to host a mixture of Bi³⁺ and Bi⁵⁺, as well as charge density waves (CDWs) in BaBiO₃.^{176–178} The crystal structure of BaBiO₃ varies with temperature, as shown in Figure 6(a).¹⁷⁹ BaBiO₃ adopts to a cubic unit cell with the space group of F m-3m above ~820 K. When the temperature goes down, it transforms into R -3H and maintains that structure until ~430 K. The symmetry of the compound keeps decreasing with lower temperature and results in monoclinic I 2/m (~430 K to ~140 K) and $P 2_1/n$ (~140 K to 4.2 K (the lowest temperature for measurements)). Within the structural transformation, the Bi $@O_6$ octahedra tilt from the regular shape with the symmetry reducing from three C₄ axes (F m-3m and R -3H) to three C₂ axes (I 2/m and P $2_1/n$) to no high-symmetry axis $(P 2_1/n)$ (see Figure 6(b)). Moreover, there are always two distinctly crystallographic atomic sites for Bi atoms due to the nature of charge disproportion. Thus, two $Bi@O_6$ octahedra centered with different Bi sites arrange alternatively in the crystal lattice.



Figure 6. (*a*) Evolution of the crystal structure of BaBiO₃ with decreasing temperature. (*b*) The Bi-O frameworks in all structure types. The differences are defined by the notation marked in (*c*) where α , β , γ indicate the O-Bi-O bond angles and *a*, *b*, *c* represent the Bi-O bond lengths.

Most cuprate superconductors can be described by this general formula: $A_m E_2 R_n$ - $_{1}Cu_{n}O_{2n+m+2}$ where A = Bi, Tl, Pb, Hg, Cu or RE; E = Ca, Sr, Ba or vacant; R = Ca, Y or RE; m = 0, 1 or 2; n = positive integer. On the basis of the real crystal structures, this formula can be written as: $[(EO)(AO)_m(EO)] + \{(CuO_2)\}[R(CuO_2)]_{n-1}\}$ where $[(EO)(AO)_m(EO)]$ is called the charge reservoir block and $\{(CuO_2)\}[R(CuO_2)]_{n-1}\}$ is called the active block. Most cuprate superconductors crystallize in tetragonal unit cells. One can easily find that for tetragonal cuprate superconductors, the materials adopt the space group I 4/mmm when m = 0 or 2, while the space group will be P 4/mmm when m = 1, see Figure 7 extracted from Ref. 66.⁶⁶ To name cuprate superconductors, there are three general notations, which are m 2(n-1)n corresponding to the m and *n* values in chemical formula as mentioned above. For example, $La_{2-x}Ba_xCuO_4$ (LBCO)³⁹ can be symbolized as 0201 since its chemical formula can be written as $(La(Ba)O)_2(CuO_2)$, which indicates that m = 0 and n = 1. Another widely used way for notation of different types of cuprate superconductors is the A atom followed by the atomic ratio of different elements; Y-123 for example represents the superconductor YBa₂Cu₃O_{7-δ}, while the number for O atoms is always emitted. The third notation is to utilize the first letter of each elements' name, i.e., YBCO is the abbreviation of YBa₂Cu₃O₇₋₈. By looking at the two blocks constructing cuprate superconductors, the superconducting current was determined to flow in the active block, with the CuO₂ layers, while the doping normally happened in the charge reservoir block. Here, we will briefly introduce the structural features of major types of cuprate superconductors with their basic superconducting properties. A more detailed summary can be found in review article by Chu et. al. ⁶⁶



Figure 7. The general structure for cuprate SCs $A_m E_2 R_{n-1} Cu_n O_{2n+m+2}$ when (*a*) m = even and (*b*) m = odd. Reprinted with permission from Ref.66. ⁶⁶ Copyright [2015] [Elsevier B.V.].

As the first group of cuprate superconductors realized, LMCO was derived from Ba-doped La₂CuO₄ and grew into a big family over the years, including (R, M)₂CuO₄ (R = La, Pr, Nd, Sm, Eu; M = Ca, Sr, Ba, RE), La₂CuO_{4+x}, Sr₂CuO_{3+x}, (Sr,Ba)CuO_{3+δ} etc.^{40,180-195} The crystal structures of 214-type LMCO show three distinct types when R and M vary. As shown in Figure 8(*a*), (La, AE)₂CuO₄ (AE = alkali metals), Sr₂CuO_{3+x} and (Sr,Ba)CuO_{3+δ} crystallize in the same structure type in the space group of *I* 4/*mmm* while there are vacancies on different oxygen sites for different compounds, i.e., oxygen has vacancies on the O1 site for Sr₂CuO_{3+x} while on the O2 site for (Sr,Ba)CuO_{3+δ}. However, for other (R, M)₂CuO₄ superconductors, such as (Nd, Sr, Ce)₂CuO₄ and (Nd, Ce)₂CuO₄, the crystal structures are similar but not identical. The former one adopts the *P* 4/*nmm* space group with Cu@O₅ pyramids instead of Cu@O₆ octahedra shown in (La, AE)₂CuO₄.

sites can be found. Extra oxygen was also found to occupy a new atomic site with small occupancy.¹⁹⁶ Superconductivity was observed in LBCO at 28 K. Further study on Sr-doped La₂CuO₄ (LSCO) showed that LSCO exhibited superconductivity below $T_c = 38$ K while this value was increased to 52 K under 1.68 GPa of applied pressure.¹⁸¹ Other 214-type superconductors became superconducting with even higher critical temperatures, such as La₂CuO_{4+x} ($T_c \sim 40$ K)¹⁹⁷ and Sr₂CuO_{3+x} ($T_c \sim 94$ K)¹⁹³.



Figure 8. Crystal structures for (a) (La, Ba)₂CuO₄; (b) (Nd, Sr, Ce)₂CuO₄ and (c) (Nd, Ce)₂CuO₄.



Figure 9. Crystal structure of YBCO where orange, yellow, purple and red balls represent Y, Ba, Cu and O atoms, respectively.

After the discovery of the LBCO superconductor, a cuprate superconductor was discovered by M.K. Wu, C.W. Chu and coworkers in 1987 with a T_c above the liquid N₂ boiling temperature (77 K), later shown to be Y-123.40 The most representative compounds in this family are RBa₂Cu₃O_{7- δ} where R = Y, La, Nd, Sm, Eu, Gd, Ho, Er. and Lu.^{41,42} The crystal structures are presented in Figure 9. RBa₂Cu₃O₇₋₈ crystallizes in an orthorhombic cell with the space group of Pmmm according to low-temperature neutron diffraction. The Y atom in the body-center site was found to be sandwiched by two layers of CuO₂ constructing an active block. CuO layers and BaO layers are located at the top and bottom of the unit cell as the charge reservoir block. The superconducting transition temperature was found to be 92 K for Y-123 while other materials with R being appropriate lanthanides display T_cs ranging from 91 to 95 K. Later, Maeda et al. synthesized Bi₂Sr₂CaCu₂O₈ ('BSCCO") found it to be superconducting at ~84 K.⁴³ Later, extensive studies were performed on this new group of superconductors and found that the major members could be described as $Bi_2Sr_2Ca_{n-1}Cu_nO_{2n+4}$ where n is positive integer. The Bi-based cuprate superconductors include five major types of compounds, which is a perfect example showing how crucial the CuO₂ layer is to superconductivity. Moreover, BSCCO superconductors are the first group of materials exhibiting critical temperatures up to 110 K without rare-earth elements. Increasing superconducting transition temperatures can be found with raising n value. When n=1, the Bi-2201 compound was found to be superconducting below T_c ~ 28 K while Bi-2212 (n = 2), Bi-2223 (n = 3) and Bi-2234 (n = 4) were observed superconducting below T_cs = 96 K, 110 K and 90 K, respectively.44-47 As we mentioned at the beginning of the cuprate superconductors' section, n represents the amount of CuO₂ layers. Since CuO₂ layers are crucial for the superconductivity, we can clearly see in BSCCO superconductors that when more CuO₂ layers are "inserted", the T_cs increase a lot, from 28 K to 110 K. However, when n = 4 the T_c drops

to 90 K, which has been attributed to the electrostatic shielding and proximity effect from CuO_2 layers or the depletion of charge from the central layers. BSCCO superconductors crystallize in space group I 4/mmm. From the crystal structure shown in Figure 10, we can clearly see how additional CuO₂ layers are inserted into BSCCO compounds and how these changes the structure in general. Tl and Hg, as heavy elements with fatal toxicity, were utilized to produce higher temperature cuprate superconductors. Similar general formulas were given for both TBCCO and HBCCO with BSCCO: Tl/Hg_mBa₂Ca_{n-1}Cu_nO_{2n+m+2}.⁴⁸⁻⁶⁵ Here we are going to introduce three groups of materials: TBCCO when m = 1 (n = 1, 2, 3, 4, 5), TBCCO when m = 2 (n = 1, 2, 3, 4) and HBCCO when m = 1 (n = 1 to 7). The crystal structures are shown for TBCCO superconductors since HBCCO (m = 1) crystallize into the same structure type as TBCCO when m = 1. As mentioned, when m = 1 the materials adopt into P 4/mmm space group and I 4/mmm for m = 2. The crystal structures are shown in Figure 11. Similar with BSCCO, with larger n values, the critical temperatures increase a lot at the beginning for both groups while T_cs start to drop after reaching a maximum: for TBCCO when m = 1, T_c increases from below 40 K (n = 1) to 82 K (n = 1) 2) to 116 K (n = 3) to 122 K (n = 4) and decreases to below 100 K (n = 5); for TBCCO when m =2, T_c increases from 90 K (n = 1) to 110 K (n = 2) to 125 K (n = 3) and decreases to 104 K (n = 4); for HBCCO when m = 1, T_c increases from 95 K (n = 1) to 114 K (n = 2) to 133 K (n = 3) and decreases to 125 K (n = 4) and 110 K (n = 5) and 107 K (n = 6) and below 90 K (n = 7). This further confirms the significance of CuO₂ layers to superconductivity and reveals that by simply inserting more CuO₂ layers into typical system, the critical temperature will finally reach a maximum.



Figure 10. Crystal structures of BSCCO superconductors when n = 1 - 4 where orange, blue, yellow, purple and red balls stand for Bi, Sr, Ca, Cu and O atoms, respectively.

Interestingly, superconductivity was also discovered in metal-rich compounds with antiperovskite structures such as MgXNi₃(X= B, C, and N)¹⁹⁸, La₃InO_x^{199,200}, Sr_{3-x}SnO²⁰¹, Li₂Pt₃B²⁰² and APt₃P²⁰³ compounds. In 2001, He et al. discovered the superconductivity in anti-perovskite MgC_xNi₃ (0.5> x >1.25), below T_c ~ 8.5 K for the MgCNi₃. This novel Ni-rich superconductor crystallizes in primitive cubic space group *P m*-3*m*, as shown in Figure 12. The vertex-shared C@Ni₆ octahedron is located in the center of the cubic cell while Mg atoms occupy the corners. Unlike the bismuthate superconductors, MgCNi₃ hosts a stable crystal structure without any structural phase transition over the temperature range from 2 to 295 K.²⁰⁴ Moreover, no structural phase transition was observed under high pressure up to ~32 Gpa.²⁰⁵ The high Ni contents drove the community to study the possible magnetic contribution to the superconductivity and examine whether MgC_xNi₃ is an unconventional superconductor. Theoretical calculations on MgCNi₃ suggested that the 3*d* states from the Ni atoms dominate at the Fermi level while a von Hove singularity is observed just below the E_{F} .^{206,207} In 2012, Kumar et al. combined experimental and theoretical efforts and figured out that superconducting MgCNi₃ is in proximity of ferromagnetism and is a moderately-coupled BCS superconductor with an electron-phonon coupling constant λ of 0.69.²⁰⁸ Moreover, a family of ternary platinum phosphides APt₃P (A = Ca, Sr and La) with an anti-perovskite structure was discovered to be strong coupled BCS superconductors.²⁰³



Figure 11. Crystal structures of TBCCO superconductors when m = 1 & 2; n = 1 - 4 where blue, orange, yellow, purple and red balls stand for Tl, Ba, Ca, Cu and O atoms, respectively.



Figure 12. Crystal structure of MgCNi₃ where orange, purple and red balls stand for Mg, Ni and C atoms, respectively.

2.5. Iron-based High-T_c Superconductors (IBSCs).

As discussed previously, the existence of magnetic elements, like Fe, is supposed to interfere with electron-phonon coupling and thus result in the failure to induce superconductivity due to their effect on the formation of Cooper pairs. Although there were some early reported Fecontaining superconductors, for instance, Lu₂Fe₃Si₅²⁰⁹ and Th₇Fe₃²¹⁰, the superconductivity was not attributed to the 3*d* electrons of Fe in such compounds. This situation changed in 2006 when Kamihara et al. reported superconductivity in LaOFeP below $T_c \sim 4 \text{ K.}^{85}$ Subsequently, related superconductors were reported for LaNiOP ($T_c = 3 \text{ K}$)⁸⁶ and the high- T_c superconductor LaFeAsO_{1-x}F_x ($T_{c-max} = 26 \text{ K}$) in 2008⁸⁴. Fe-based superconductors with critical FeM₄ (M = As and Se) layers can be sorted into four major categories as follows: 1111-type (e.g. LaFeAsO_{1-x}F_x), 122-type (e.g. Ba_{1-x}K_xFe₂As₂, Sr_{1-x}K_xFe₂As₂), 111-type (e.g. LiFeAs, Na_xFeAs) and 11-type (e.g. Fe_{1+x}Se). The stripe antiferromagnetic spin-density-wave (SDW) order coinciding with the structural transition at high temperature, in general, is believed to hold the key to induce the superconductivity upon chemical substitution or under high pressure.



Figure 13. Crystal structures of representative IBSCs in (*a*) 1111 type; (*b*) 122 type; (*c*) 10-3-8/10-4-8 types; (*d*) 111 type.

Superconductivity in the 1111-type structure (abbreviated as 1111 in the following) was the first reported in this family, and included two superconductors mentioned above, LaFePO and LaFeAsO_{1-x}F_x, with fluorine/hydrogen-doped REFeAs(O, F/H) (RE = La, Ce, Sm etc.) and oxygen-deficient REFeAsO_{1-x} (RE = La, Nd, Sm etc.) found subsequently^{84,85,89–92} The crystal structure for 1111 is shown in Figure 13(*a*) where one can find edge-shared Fe@As₄ layers separated by the O(F/H)@RE₄ layers. The two distinct layers are aligned well and stacked along the *c* axis of the crystal. Superconducting phases of 1111 crystallize in a tetragonal unit cell with space group *P* 4/*nmm*. So far, the highest T_c in 1111-type has been observed in Gd_{0.8}Th_{0.2}FeAsO with T_c = 56 K in 2008⁹⁰. Another major member is 122-type IBSCs (IBSC = iron based superconductor, with the materials with the structure of interest here abbreviated as 122 below) can be summarized as AE_{1-x}A_xFe₂As₂ (AE = alkaline earth, A = alkali metal) and AE(Fe_{2-x}TM_x)As₂ (TM = transition metals).⁹⁴⁻¹⁰⁶ The crystal structures of superconducting 122 phases can be traced

back to lanthanide-based quaternary borocarbides (RT₂B₂C, R= Sc, Y, La, Tm, Er, Ho, Dy, Th, Pr, Nd, Gd, Tb and Lu; T= Ni, Pd, Pt, Co, Rh, Ir, Os, Ru and Re).^{211,212} Both 122-type IBSCs and lanthanide-based quaternary borocarbides crystallize in a tetragonal unit cell with body-centered space group of I 4/mmm. In lanthanide-based quaternary borocarbides, B-C-B can be treated as a chemical unit just like As-As can in BaFe₂As₂, as shown in Figure 13(b). In 2008, Ba_{1-x}K_xFe₂As₂ was reported to host superconductivity by Rotter et al. with the $T_c \sim 38$ K when $x \sim 0.4$.⁹⁴ The parent compound BaFe₂As₂ itself was found to host a spin-density-wave (SDW) below 140 K accompanied by a structural phase transition from tetragonal I4/mmm to orthorhombic F mmm.²¹³ Moreover, incorporating other effective fragments with FeAs layers can lead to the discovery of new superconductors, for example 10-3-8 Ca₁₀(Pt₃As₈)(Fe₂As₂)₅ and 10-4-8 Ca₁₀(Pt₄As₈)(Fe₂As₂)₅ superconductors¹¹⁵, as can be seen in Figure 13(c). In 111-type IBSCs there were two typical examples, which are Li_xFeAs and Na_xFeAs - superconductivity can be observed at ambient pressure in LixFeAs^{107,108} and NaxFeAs¹⁰⁹. 111-type compounds crystallize in a primitive tetragonal unit cell with the space group of P 4/nmm (Figure 13(d)). Similar with other IBSCs, FeAs layers are also the prominent feature in 111s while alkali metals are intercalated in between. The 11-type IBSCs are the only family of compounds which contain Fe-Ch (Ch = S & Se or Tesubstituted S/Se) layer instead of Fe-As layers.^{110,111,214–217} Even though they exhibit relatively lower T_c among IBSCs, the easiness of their fabrication and the large enhancement of T_c with applied pressure are intriguing. 11-type IBSCs crystallize in tetragonal cell with space group of P 4/*nmm*, where the Fe-Ch layers simply stack along the *c* axis. Superconductivity was found in bulk FeSe crystal in 2008 with $T_c = 8$ K. Later, a great enhancement on T_c of FeSe was achieved by one unit-cell-thick FeSe films grown on Se-etched SrTiO₃(001) substrate with $T_c \sim 53$ K.¹¹¹ Moreover, when applying high pressure on $Fe_{1.01}Se$, a structural phase transition from tetragonal to NiAstype hexagonal phase (Figure 13(e)) could be found while superconductivity can exhibit in a wide pressure range. Note that NiAs is not a superconductor down to 1.3 K.²¹⁸ However, when the crystal structure was gradually transformed into a hexagonal cell, superconductivity could not be observed as a result.²¹⁹

The investigation of unconventional superconductivity in systems like IBSCs and cuprate SCs can usually be summarized in phase diagrams referencing to how electron/hole-doping affects physical properties such as magnetic ordering and superconductivity, and their relationships. Figure $14(a)^{220}$ shows a schematic phase diagram for 122-type IBSCs with electron/hole-doping. One can find that superconductivity emerges at the vicinity of stripe magnetism from orthorhombic phase of 122-type parent compounds of IBSCs. The insets show the temperature-dependence of nematic (ϕ) and magnetic (M) order parameters, which, due to their primary interest in materials physics, are not going to be discussed in this review. Similar with IBSCs, in the LMCO cuprate superconductors it was realized that the superconductivity could be achieved by doping their parent compounds, which are Mott insulators. Mott insulators are a type of material that are supposed to be electrically conductive based on conventional band theory but instead behave as insulating due to electron-electron interactions. Figure $14(b)^{221}$ shows a general phase diagram for LMCO, which is more or less applicable to all cuprate superconductors. In the left side of Figure 14(b) shows the hole doping of Mott insulator parent compound La₂CuO₄. With small doping of Sr, the material maintains an antiferromagnetic Mott insulating state. When the concentration of Sr increases, after experiencing a spin-glass (SG) state, superconductivity is induced. Similar behavior can be found on the electron doping side of the phase diagram except that the AFM state persists for a larger doping range and can coexist with superconductivity within a narrow doping range. Such behavior

for cuprate superconductors is comparable to that of HFSCs where the magnetic order can always interact/coexist with superconducting states.



Figure 14. (*a*) Schematic phase diagram of the 122-type BaFe₂As₂ superconducting family, where the blue region indicates stripe magnetism in an orthorhombic phase. Superconductivity is shown as a yellow region. The red area stands for strong nematic fluctuations. The insets show the temperature-dependence of the nematic (ϕ) and magnetic (M) order parameters. Reprinted with permission from Ref. 220. Copyright [2014] [Springer Nature]. (*b*) Phase diagrams of LSCO and NCCO systems. SC, AF, T_c, T_N and T* represent superconducting phase, antiferromagnetic ordered phase, superconducting transition temperature, antiferromagnetic ordering transition temperature (Néel temperature) and approximate extent of pseudogap phase. A spin-glass phase should also exist at the low hole doping region, which is not shown. Reprinted with permission from Ref. 221. Copyright [2010] [American Physical Society].

3. Approaches to New Superconductors

3.1. Chemical Bonding and Electron Counts in Superconductivity.

Most superconductors can be sorted into two categories based on whether their superconducting mechanism can be explained by BCS theory or not: generally referred to as conventional and unconventional superconductors, based on whether their superconducting machanisms can be explained by BCS theory or not. Most discovered superconductors are conventional superconductors and can be explained by a BCS mechanism. There also exist many unconventional ones, such as heavy-Fermion superconductors (HFSCs), cuprate superconductors, organic superconductors, quaternary borocarbide superconductors, iron-based superconductors (IBSCs), twisted bilayer graphene superconductors (TBGSCs)²²² etc (listed in the order of discovery date). BCS theory was proposed to explain the microscopic mechanism of conventional superconductors in which electron and electron are mediated by phonon, i.e., weak-coupling BCS superconductors. So far, no general theory can be used to explain unconventional superconductors.

The "paired electrons" called Cooper pair, referring to BCS theory in section 1, in physics is known to the chemist: An electron pair, commonly symbolized by a line between two atoms in a chemical bond, depicts an "approximation" of the Cooper pair. One thing worth noting is that the coherence lengths, i.e., that can be intuitively interpreted as the "distance" of Cooper pairs, thus, the size of Cooper pairs, in high-T_c superconductors correspond to a few atomic radii, which indicates local approaches (chemical bonding pictures) may become more relevant. The normal state of a metal becomes unstable when an attractive exchange interaction occurs between the conduction electron, but opposite in superconducting state. Understanding the origins of the attraction in terms of chemical bonding, therefore, opens the door to learning about the chemical prerequisites for superconductivity. It is possible to show that the process of Cooper pair formation in superconductors can be chemically rephrased in terms of bonding, nonbonding, and antibonding interactions. This strategy was identified by Burdett, Simon et al. For example, Simon demonstrated that a detailed examination of the C-C bond in superconductors, which is so familiar to every chemist, indicated that it can induce superconductivity.³¹

Furthermore, by explaining chemical bonding interactions, electron counting works well as a formalism for classifying compounds and predicting the stability of new compounds. Simple ionic compounds can be explained by octet rules through which the electronegative element accepts electrons from the electropositive element to reach a closed- shell electron configurations for both elements. More complex compounds like boron cluster compounds can be interpreted using the Wade-Mingos polyhedral skeletal rules.^{223,224} Hume-Rothery rules²²⁵ are employed to explain the electronic structures of multi-shelled clustering γ -brass phases. The electron counting rules and the bonding schemes allow us to determine a structure's preferred electron count for most compounds in a very straightforward way without complicated first-principle calculations. Skutterudites are one of the most well-known class of Zintl compounds, which are intriguing in the materials science community because they can be members of various functional families such as thermoelectrics, heavy-fermion compounds and non-Fermi liquids. The Skutterudite family is derived from the mineral skutterudite, CoAs₃. They can be generally formulized as BX₃, where B is a transition metal element such as Fe, Co, Rh or Ir and X is a pnictogen such as P, As or Sb. They crystallize in cubic space group I m-3. The structural feature of skutterudites are the distorted square X_4^{4-} polyanions. Thus, CoAs₃ can be understood as Co³⁺₄(As₄)⁴⁻₃. Further, filled skutterudites with electron counts different from the electron-precise values have been made based on group 8 elements. In these cases, superconductivity can occur, for example, in LaRu₄As₁₂.²²⁶ skutterudites PrM₄X₁₂, PrOs₄Sb₁₂ and PrPt₄Ge₁₂ are also heavy-fermion Besides,

superconductors.^{227–229} The tilted corner-shared $M@X_8$ octahedra form the basic framework with Pr atoms inserting into the voids between the octahedra.

A distinctive way to count electrons is applied to the transition-metal complex systems such as the endohedral gallide superconductors. For example, ReGa5,²³⁰ a Ga-cluster superconductor, contains 11 bonding orbitals per formula unit, and all these orbitals are fully occupied by 22e- (Re: 7e- from 5d and 6s orbitals + 5Ga: 3e- from 4s and 4p orbitals), thus the Fermi level of ReGa₅ should be located in a gap or pseudogap in the DOS. According to the WIEN2k calculation, small values of density of states, $N(E_F)$, are observed, which indicates stable electronic structures in the reciprocal space. The electron counting rules are not only used by chemists to evaluate the stability ranges of complex intermetallic compounds with specific structures, but also by physicists to estimate the superconducting transition temperatures in alloys. According to the BCS qualitative expression, a larger density of states at Fermi level $N(E_F)$ or larger electron-phonon interaction or both leads to a higher critical temperature for superconductivity (T_c). An empirical electron counting method has been generated by Matthias, stating that the number of valence electrons in a superconductor effectively affects T_c.¹ For the transition-metal-rich compounds with simple crystal structures or alloys, the maximal T_c occurs at approximately 4.7 and 6.5 valence electrons per atom, which has been validated on A15, α -Mn type and Laves phases. Taking the new superconductor (Zr/Hf)₅Sb_{2.5}Ru_{0.5} for example, its valence electron concentration is calculated as follows: (4 e-/Hf or Zr×5 Hf or Zr + 5 e-/Sb×2.5Sb + 8 e- $/\text{Ru} \times 0.5 \text{Ru})/8 = 4.6 \text{ e-/atom.}^{231,232,233}$ Similarly, 6.5 e-/atom works for α -Mn type Re₆Zr.²³⁴ Since increasing the T_c in superconductivity by inducing a higher DOS at the Fermi level poses a high risk of destabilizing the compounds, from the viewpoint of chemistry, BCS-like superconductors inherit the conflict of structural stability (i.e lattice instability in physicists' terms) and

superconducting critical temperatures, which could be analogous to what occurs in thermoelectric materials with phonon-glass versus electron-crystal properties.



Figure 15. The structural and electronic links in the binary silicides.

To increase the chance of superconductivity, we can increase the instability of electronic structures. For example, tetragonal SrSi₂-type compounds related to cubic Laves phases, potentially good for superconductivity, can be interpreted by electron counting rules.^{235,236} The Fermi level for SrSi₂ is in the deep gap in the DOS. The integrated DOS up to the Fermi level gives the 10 e- per SrSi₂. Replacing Sr with La will increase one electron per formula unit to lift the Fermi level from the deep gap to a peak in the DOS and drive an instability in the electronic structure, which may induce superconductivity. Interestingly, LaSi₂ has been proved to be a superconductor with $T_c = 2.3 \text{ K.}^{237}$ In addition to SrSi₂, which can be interpreted by the 10 e- rule, more TM₂ (T: electropositive elements; M: main group elements) compounds can also be interpreted by other empirical electron rules. Take the TSi₂ system as an example, shown in Figure 15, silicon as a metalloid adopts the diamond structure by forming four bonds with its neighboring silicon atoms as illustrated in Figure 15(*a*). The combination of the alkali earth metals and main

group elements like Si has resulted in the discovery of many new Zintl phases, in which frameworks of main group elements accept the electrons donated by the alkali-earth metals to satisfy their valence requirements.²³⁸ The large electronegativity difference between Sr and Si makes both α - and β -SrSi₂ valence-precise semiconductors.

Structurally, the Si atoms in SrSi₂ form Si⁻ by forming three bonds with other Si atoms and two lone pair electrons by accepting one electron from the Sr atom. After replacing alkali-earth metals with early transition metals (T), the electronegativity differences between T and Si are smaller than those between the alkali-earth and Si, and the semiconducting band gap diminishes-sometimes to zero - to yield metallic conductivity but with deep pseudogaps marking the preferred electron counts. $ZrSi_2$, shown in Figure 15(d), contains a 4-connected Si⁰ net and a ZrSi zig-zag planar sheet, which results in 12e- per ZrSi2 in total (4e- per Si and 8e- per ZrSi). In another case, TiSi₂, Si atoms can be considered as forming a zig-zag $(Si_2)^{4-}$ chain by accepting 4 electrons from the Ti. Similarly, it can be assumed that the Mo atom contributes 6e- to 2 Si atoms to form (Si-Si)⁶⁻ pairs in MoSi₂. Thus, even numbers of electrons like 10e-, 12e-, 14e- and 18e- are favored for structural stability. On the other hand, odd numbers of electrons like 11e-, 17e- and 19e- are likely to correspond to the peaks instead of to (pseudo)gaps in the Density of States (DOS), which may lead to unstable electronic structures, and sometimes superconductivity, as shown in Figure 15(g) where ReAl_{1.2}Si_{0.8} (13.8 e⁻) was determined to be superconducting below $T_c \sim 3.5$ K.²³⁹ Many well-known examples can be found such as YGe₂ (11e-) with a similar framework as ZrSi₂, YGa₂ (9e-) with a similar framework as SrSi₂ and so on. The electron counts scheme gives a straightforward qualitative understanding of bonding in a wide variety of intermetallic compounds of metalloid elements. Moreover, a tremendous number of crystal structure types, seemingly

unrelated to each other, may be interpreted using the unifying concept of electron-rich multi-center bonding maps.

Another example is applying Wade-Mingos rules for boron compounds to tune their crystal structures and induce superconductivity. The B_2 dimer, B_3 -trimer and B_n -framework provide metal borides with complex structural networks. The most famous example is MgB₂ with $T_c \sim 39$ K. A simple layered-honeycomb boron framework is the prominent structural feature in MgB₂.⁸³ The hexagonal Mg layers are well separated by boron honeycomb layers, as shown in Figure 16 (a). Another example is superconducting RERh₄B₄ (RE = Y, Nd, Sm, Er, Tm, Lu and Th).³² The crystal structure of RERh₄B₄ which crystallizes in a tetragonal space group $P 4_2/nmc$ is shown in Figure 16 (b). Boron atoms in the form of B_2 dimers separate into two types that are located along either the *a* or *b* axis. Similar behavior can be found for Rh-Rh chains. Basically, the RE atoms create segregation for every two layers of Rh-Rh chains, together with coplanar B₂ dimers. The elongating direction of Rh-Rh chains is always orthogonal to the B₂ dimers, that is, when the Rh-Rh chains are along the *a*-axis, the coplanar B_2 dimers are located along the *b*-axis, and vice versa. As the Rh-Rh framework and B-B dimers become less segregated and boron dimers orient in four directions while the Rh atoms form a complex three-dimensional framework, the crystal symmetry of RERh₄B₄ changes to $I4_1/acd$. As a result, the superconducting T_c is lower.

The flexible arrangements of born atoms in intermetallics can be used to tune the crystal structures and thus govern the physical properties, such as superconductivity. For example, the B_2 dimers in the superconducting TaRh₂B₂ are critical for stabilizing the compound, surrounding the Ta atoms to form a chiral structure (*P* 3₁). ²⁴⁰


Figure 16. Crystal structures of borides superconductors: (a) MgB₂; (b) ErRh₄B₄.

3.2. Various Conditions to Induce Superconductivity- High Pressure, Electrostatic Gating, Interface Engineering.

In the past several decades, various high-pressure techniques, including the BeCu clamp cell, the Bridgman cell and the diamond anvil cell (DAC), have been developed to create much higher pressures to push the limits of static pressure generation up to a few hundred GPa²⁴¹. High pressure techniques have been extensively used nowadays to explore the physical states of solids, to create new ground states in solids, to test theoretical models and help develop new theories.²⁴² Different from chemical doping route, high pressure is a clean tool to tune the interatomic distances, carrier concentration, effective electron-phonon interaction, Fermi surface topology, and magnetic order or spin fluctuations in solids without generating structural disorder or defects through chemical doping. The application of external pressure can drive intermetallic compounds towards or away from lattice instabilities by varying the principal parameters determining the superconducting properties such as the electronic density of states at the Fermi energy, N(E_F), the characteristic phonon frequency, and the coupling constant of electrons and phonons, and it can

be used to tune the T_c and the superconducting properties. Very often, at high enough pressure, materials likely become unstable and undergo phase transformations into different structures of higher density and, frequently, of higher symmetry. Many of these new structures are metallic and superconductivity is observed in many high-pressure phases even when the compound was not superconducting at ambient pressure. For example, many of the naturally non-superconducting elements now have been turned into superconductors through the application of pressure, including non-metallic elements like sulfur²⁴³, iodine²⁴⁴ and rare-earth element europium²⁴⁵.

High pressure studies of superconductors could also provide additional insight to look for new superconductors. Soon after the discovery of the La-Ba-Cu-O (LBCO) cuprate superconductor in 1986³⁹, it was high pressure experiments (large positive pressure coefficient of T_c and the missing signs of saturation of T_c under high pressure) on this compound that demonstrated that a superconducting transition temperature (T_c) could be achieved above 50 K¹⁸¹ and suggested that the cuprate system warranted further exploration for novel physics. This led to the next important step in the search for new superconducting compounds that eventually raised the transition temperature above the temperature of liquid nitrogen. The T_c record for cuprates, at 164 K, was achieved in HgBa₂Ca₂Cu₃O₉₊₈ (Hg1223) under high pressure ~ 30 GPa.⁶⁴



Figure 17. (Left) DAC schematic including anvil seats, gasket and pistons. (Center) detailed design of a DAC for transport measurements under pressure. (Right) different types of diamond

culets used in high-pressure experiments. Reprinted with permission from Ref. 246. Copyright [2020] [Elsevier B.V.].

The picture of DAC is shown in Figure 17.²⁴⁶ Two diamonds with culet sizes ranging from 50 microns to 500 microns are facing to each other separated by a Re gasket. The sample is placed in the gasket hole filled with a pressure-transmitting medium (inert gas, liquid or salts). In order to read the immediate pressure of the samples, one or more rubies will be placed into the gasket hole. Rubies will be kept away from each other as far as possible to ensure accurate pressure readings through fluorescence.

Some recent exciting results further support the concept that high-pressure techniques can provide enormous help on increasing the T_c or inducing the stability of superconductivity, with an eye towards future efforts in searching for room-temperature superconductors. In 2015, Drozdov et al. observed superconductivity in hydrogen sulfide, which was then proposed to be H₃S, at temperatures as high as $T_c = 203$ K at a pressure of 155 GPa.²⁴⁷ The high critical temperature is only 90 degrees away from room temperature and held the T_c record at that time. Four years later, Drozdov et al.²⁴⁸ and Somayazulu et al.²⁴⁹, independently set a new record for T_c by pressurizing in-situ-prepared LaH₁₀ to 200 GPa - observing the existence of superconductivity up to 260 K which is only ~ -13 °C, below the annual average temperature of Antarctica. Although calculations and some experimental results have suggested a BCS-type mechanism for these materials, these pressure-induced high-T_c superconductors indeed pave the way for further exploration for more new high Tc superconductors and possibly room-temperature superconductors without using such high pressure in the future.

The electrostatic gating technique is another great technique to allow for the alteration and reversible change of the carrier concentration in materials, while, in principle, not changing the level of disorder in the material.²⁵⁰ This technique is based on field effect transistor (FET) principles, to induce changes over a very wide range of carrier concentrations through a gating voltage to achieve substantial modifications of electronic and magnetic properties. As such, it could facilitate the controllable manipulation of various collectively ordered electronic phases and may lead to new states of matter/device development in a manner simpler than the approaches of chemical doping or high pressure. This technique in recent years has had a prevailing advantage to investigate the exotic superconductivity and their associated electronic structures in thin films or flakes at the atomic layer limit. A small amount of chemical doping and physical pressure would drastically change a materials morphology. From a practical standpoint, it was proven to be very hard to control the uniformity of electronic states in the material.



Figure 18. Schematics of three different device structure and measurement setups used for electrostatic gating: (*a*) a multilayer field effect transistor device; Reprinted with permission from Ref. 251. Copyright [2006] [American Physical Society]. (*b*) electro-chemical gating using a solid electrolyte; Reprinted with permission from Ref. 252. Copyright [2015] [American Chemical Society]. (*c*) electro-chemical gating using ionic liquids double layer transistors. Reprinted with permission from Ref. 253. Copyright [2012] [American Chemical Society].

We can classify this electric-field-driven doping technique into either electro-physical gating or electro-chemical gating, depending on the nature of the electrolyte used, as schematically shown in Figure 18. The electro-physical gating method uses conventional FET-like structures (Figure 18(a)) using an electrolyte without ions and insulating gate dielectrics.²⁵¹ The process

involves only electrons within the interface of the sample and electrolyte and the effect on the sample typically ceases when the voltage is removed. Electro-chemical doping uses an electrolyte ionic conductor such as a Li-ion electrolyte (Figure 18(b)) or an ionic liquid (Figure 18(c)) where ions can move into or out of the sample depending on the polarity of the voltage applied.^{252,253} In this case, the ions may stay in the sample even when the applied voltage is removed. It is an interfacial phenomenon in that electrostatic screening lengths can be on the order of a lattice constant, resulting in the induced charge being confined to within a few unit cells of the interface. This method has produced relatively high carrier densities (especially for the electro-chemical gating technique) that span the superconducting dome, and the entire phase diagram of a compound can be traversed by changing the gate voltage. Both gating techniques have been used to induce or modify superconductivity in variety of materials system such as cuprates^{251–254}, iron-based superconductors^{255,256}, ZrNCl^{257,258}, transition metal dichalcogenides^{259–263}, and twisted bilayer graphene^{264–266}.

Interface engineering provides another platform to study superconductivity. In this case, superconductivity emerges from interactions between deliberately engineered interfaces or hybrid systems^{267–271}. These interfaces could occur between chemically similar, isostructural materials (e.g., oxide-oxide, semiconductor-semiconductor), or dramatically dissimilar materials with different chemical bonding, crystal symmetries and electronic structures (e.g FeSe on SrTiO₃). The emergence of superconductivity or T_c enhancement in this case may be achieved by manipulating electronic and phonon surface states, the density of charge carriers, screening, the effective pairing interaction etc. Theoretically, the interfacial mechanism has been predicted to generate very high T_c, with the most theoretical pioneer work done by Little,⁶⁹ Ginzburg,²⁷² and Allender, Bray, and Bardeen (ABB).²⁷³

However, the requirements for such effective interfaces between different materials are rather stringent, e.g. perfect interface, intimate contact between the two materials, and the electrons near the interface can fill into the surface bands. Therefore, it typically requires advanced vapor deposition techniques, such as molecular beam epitaxy, to allow the requisite control of materials with atomically flat surfaces and interfaces. There is a wide range of tuning parameters available for interface engineering, including local chemical composition and structure, hybridization and proximitization between materials, control of strain, quantum confinement effects, including formation of two-dimensional electron gases, interfacial charge transfer, and electron-phonon or electron-magnon coupling, which can give rise to a wide range of novel phenomena as well.



Figure 19. Three representative superconductivity originating from interface engineering: (a) Transport measurements on LaAlO₃/SrTiO₃ heterostructures extracted from Ref. 274. ²⁷⁴. Reprinted with permission from Ref. 274. Copyright [2007] [The American Association for the Advancement of Science]. (b) transport measurements on the La_{1.55}Sr_{0.45}CuO₄/La₂CuO_{4+δ} (M-*S*), La_{1.55}Sr_{0.45}CuO₄/La₂CuO₄ (*M-I*) and La₂CuO₄/La_{1.55}Sr_{0.45}CuO₄ (*I-M*) bilayer structures from Ref. 267. ²⁶⁷ (Reprinted with permission from Ref. 267. Copyright [2007] [The American Association for the Advancement of Science]) and (c) transport measurements of monolayer FeSe film on the Nb-doped SrTiO₃ substrate. Reprinted with permission from Ref. 282. Copyright [2016] [IOP Publishing].

The success of achieving interface superconductivity has been demonstrated in various hybrid material systems such as superlattices of chalcogenide semiconductors PbTe/YbS,²⁷⁵

semiconducting oxides $SrTiO_3/LaTiO_3^{276-278}$, cuprate $(La,Sr)_2CuO_4$ -based metal/superconductor bilayers,^{276,279,280} and monolayer FeSe/SrTiO_3 system,^{111,281,282} as shown in Fig. 19(*c*). The unusual high T_c, up to 65K, determined by spectroscopy studies in the FeSe/SrTiO_3 system is rather intriguing, as the reported T_c is much higher than that of pristine FeSe under strain with T_c at 37K.²⁸³ The complete understanding of interface superconductivity (e.g. why superconductivity only arises in certain interfaces not in others) and their microscopic mechanism may be beneficial if applied to the design of new materials that may lead to higher T_c in artificially made or naturally assembled material systems.

It is also proposed that the interface mechanism might occur naturally in some bulk grown crystals. For instance, Josephson tunneling has been reported in BSCCO single crystals along the c-axis,²⁸⁴ consistent with the metal/semiconductor model for interface superconductivity. Interface-enhanced superconductivity is also proposed recently to be responsible for the T_c enhancement observed in the rare earth doped CaFe₂As₂²⁸⁵ and undoped CaFe₂As₂ systems²⁸⁶.

3.3. Theoretical Predication and Machine Learning in Superconductivity.

Theoretical calculation, especially band structure theory, can aid in interpreting the electronic behavior of superconductors. Unlike molecular orbital theory in chemistry which depicts what real-space chemical bonds look like, band theory describes the electron's behavior in the reciprocal lattice of a solid by utilizing the wavevector dependence of the electron energies to generate an electronic structure. Moreover, the number of electrons in a solid material is huge - instead of forming discrete energy levels as for a single electron, the band structure gives a continuous energy range referred as energy band. One significant concept in band structure is the Fermi level/Fermi energy (E_F) which is defined as the highest energy level that electrons can

occupy at absolute zero in their ground states; that is, without further excitations, no electrons can occupy the energy bands beyond the Fermi level at absolute zero Kelvin. By presenting the calculation results of proposed material CaPt₅P, isostructural with reported MgPt₅P, in an electronic band structure figure, as can be seen in Figure 20(*a*), the possible states that electrons may occupy in a solid material may be estimated. Generally, E_F is set to be the zero-energy level in band structure figures. Despite the fact that there are many energy bands in the high-/low-energy regions, what impacts the physical properties of a compound are the energy bands near E_F . The density of states (DOS) reflects the number of electronic states per unit volume or per unit energy for certain energy level E, as shown in Figure 20(*b*). It is strongly corelated with band structure. With appropriate physical property measurements, one can intuitively interpret how the electrons' density of available states affect the properties.



Figure 20. (Left) Band structure and (Right) density of states (DOS) of a proposed quaternary solid-state material with tetragonal unit cell and four atomic sites.

Extensive databases covering various superconducting materials properties allow a different "theoretical" approach, statistical and machine learning (ML) methods, to find new superconductors and optimize the critical temperatures (T_c) of superconducting materials. Such algorithms can be developed (trained) based on the variables from these superconducting databases, and employed to predict macroscopic properties, such as the critical transition temperatures in superconductors. Recently, scientists developed several different ML methods modeling T_c from the superconducting materials database.^{287–289} However, due to the lack of information of the direct factors that can influence the critical transition temperatures, such as lattice parameters, and band gaps it is hard for the current models to extract useful information for predicting the superconducting materials easily and straightforwardly.

4. Three Basic yet Important Characterizations needed When Reporting New Superconductors

Superconductivity is a macroscopic quantum state phenomenon, and many characteristic properties change drastically when superconducting compounds are cooled below the critical temperature T_c. Various advanced techniques and tools were developed in the past to study different aspects of the superconductors and unveil the exotic normal state and superconducting state of superconducting materials. However, whenever a new superconductor is reported, especially in bulk materials, there are three basic, yet important property characterizations needed to support the claim: zero electrical resistance, perfect diamagnetism, and a heat capacity jump. As there are very often many reports on preprint servers claiming the "discovery of room temperature superconductors" nowadays, these three simple criteria could also serve as the baseline for people to justify such claims to the research community.

The zero resistivity is the sudden transition from a state with finite electrical resistivity ρ above the critical temperature to a state with zero electrical resistivity below that temperature. This is the most direct and convenient way to identify superconducting components even in an inhomogeneous bulk material. This method is also quite sensitive, and typically a few percent of a superconducting component in a sample is already enough to cause a substantial resistivity drop. The T_c values determined from resistivity measurement are somewhat higher than those from thermodynamic measurements, as a tiny part of the materials becoming superconducting paths are in place between the electrodes. Therefore, various ways of defining superconducting T_c exist in the literature with onset, 10%, 50%, 90% or full resistivity drop points noted. One needs to be careful when comparing the results based on different criteria. The sharpness and superconducting

transition width from the normal state to full resistivity drop, could be used as a measure of the homogeneity or purity of the superconducting sample. For instance, the 90%-10% resistivity superconducting transition width for pure lead with T_c of 7.2K can be less than 0.01K, yet highly impure lead can have a much wider transition. Polycrystalline samples should be pressed into dense pellets for these measurements, and often thermally annealed before conducting electrical resistivity measurements in order to reduce the voids and minimize grain boundary contact resistance. Sometimes, single crystal and thin films are not quite adhesive to the conventional electrical contact used, and sputtered metal contacts will be needed to have good contacts before measurements. One has to bear in mind that resistivity is a transport, but not a thermodynamic quantity and is strongly affected by grain boundaries in the measurement samples. Filamentary paths (impurity phase, inhomogeneous sample) may result in sharp drops of resistivity or even zero ρ , but this does not necessarily represent the intrinsic nature of the samples.

The second hallmark for superconductors is the Meissner effect, discovered by German physicists Walther Meissner and Robert Ochsenfeld in 1933.²⁹⁰ It describes the expulsion of magnetic flux from inside superconductors when they are cooled down below T_c and thus results in diamagnetic state. The degree of diamagnetic state of superconductors is characterized by volumetric magnetic susceptibility (sometimes called volume fraction), $4\pi\chi_v$ where χ_v is defined as (M/H)/V (M = magnetic moment; H = applied magnetic field in Oe; V = volume of material). It reveals bulk superconductivity while $4\pi\chi_v = -1$. The difference between normal diamagnetism and diamagnetism due to the Meissner effect is that the former originates from the spin of electrons in matter, but the later is induced by the currents flowing to screen the applied magnetic field, and is much larger than standard diamagnetism. Superconductors can be classified into two distinct types based on their response to an external magnetic field. In type I superconductors, perfect

diamagnetism with $4\pi\chi_v = -1$ continues until the critical magnetic field H_c is reached, at which point the perfect diamagnetism is suddenly destroyed, while in type-II superconductors, two different critical fields can be identified with lower critical field (H_{c1}) and higher critical field (H_{c2}). In the region below H_{c1}, the material behaves the same as a type I superconductor. In between H_{c1} and H_{e2} there exist non-superconducting regions where the magnetic field can penetrate with "vortices" of shielding current around those small regions, leading to mixed superconducting/nonsuperconducting states. The magnetization of type II superconductors often exhibits hysteresis, i.e it depends on the previous history of how the external magnetic field was applied. Therefore, proper magnet demagnetization and reset is typically recommended if a higher field than 1T is used prior to the magnetic susceptibility measurement of new superconductors. There are two aspects to perfect diamagnetism in practical measurements. The first is flux exclusion, where the material in normal state is zero-field-cooled (ZFC) below T_c without magnetic field; the second is flux expulsion, where the material is field-cooled (FC) below the Tc in the presence of magnetic For defect-free high-quality spherical samples, one would expect the ZFC and FC field. susceptibilities to be nearly identical. As most new superconductors are not perfect, the existence of impurities and holes can serve as strong pinning centers, which impede the expulsion of magnetic flux from the sample if it has penetrated, this thus strongly affects the measurements and causes bifurcation of the ZFC and FC susceptibility curves. In addition, the shape of the sample can have a significant effect on the induced shielding current and thus affect the measured ZFC susceptibility value, especially for layered materials with large anisotropy. Sometimes, one will observe a volumetric magnetic susceptibility beyond -1 during the ZFC measurement. Under that situation, it is necessary to make a demagnetization field correction to determine the exact internal field in the solid and subsequently the measured susceptibility values. In general, after

demagnetization factor correction, one can consider the "shielding fraction" based on ZFC susceptibility as the upper limit of the true superconducting fraction of the measured samples, and the volume fraction based on FC susceptibility generally represents the lower limits of the true superconducting fraction of the measured sample, and it's best not to use it to determine the amount of superconducting material present.

The third basic measurement of superconductors is the specific heat measurement. This is a thermodynamic quality truly representing a "bulk" measurement of the entire sample, which should not be overlooked when reporting new superconductors, especially when one or more of the constituted elements or impurities are superconducting. A recent report by Carnicom et al.,²⁹¹ is highly recommended as tutorial material to emphasize such importance. The superconducting transition in the absence of magnetic field is a second-order phase transition, this will cause a discontinuity in the specific heat. The BCS theory, in which electrons form Cooper pairs through the electron-phonon interaction, predicts that the electronic specific heat jumps abruptly at T_c with $\Delta C_e/\gamma T_c = 1.43$. The electronic specific heat could be obtained through subtracting the normal state specific heat from the zero-field superconducting specific heat data. The normal state specific heat typically follows the Debye model $C = \gamma T + \beta T^3$ (sometimes a T⁻² term is added to consider the Schottky contribution). Through fitting, one can obtain the Sommerfeld coefficient γ , which is proportional to the electronic density of states (DOS) at the Fermi level, and the β value, which is directly related to Debye temperature through relationship $\Theta_D = (12\pi^4 \kappa_B N_A Z/5\beta)^{1/3}$. The subtracted electronic specific heat will depend exponentially on temperature following the BCS prediction in the temperature range below T_c with a relationship C_e~ exp ($-\Delta/\kappa_B T$) where the Δ superconducting gap defined by BCS and 2Δ corresponds to the minimum energy needed to break a cooper pair and create an electron-hole pair quasiparticle excitation. This temperature dependent electronic

specific heat, and $\Delta C_e/\gamma T_c = 1.43$ discontinuity at T_c are typically used to verify whether the new superconductors fall into the conventional BCS picture. For conventional superconductors with stronger or weaker-coupling than the BCS weak-coupling value, an semi-empirical α -model, is often used to find the size of the gap, where $\alpha = \Delta/\kappa_B T_c$ is a free parameter rather than fixing α at the BCS value of 1.764. For unconventional superconductors, on the other hand, their specific heat won't necessarily follow the BCS prediction, and various unusual scalings of T_c and γ have been discussed. The electronic contribution coefficient γ can vary a lot for different types of superconductors. Normally, γ is a relatively small value, ${\sim}10~mJ/mol/K^2$ or less for most BCS superconductors and some unconventional superconductors such as BKBO and BSCCO. These values are expected as γ is proportional to the effective mass m^* of the conduction electrons. However, in some cases, strong correlations between localized *f*-electrons (i.e. for rare earth elements or actinides) and conduction electrons will cause renormalization of the quasiparticles effective mass m^* , which may exceed the ordinary effective mass by several orders of magnitude (i.e heavy fermions). As a result, a much higher γ value will be obtained when T \rightarrow 0 for heavy fermion superconductors. It is also worthwhile to note, in ordinary cases, that the residual γ value in the superconducting state (often called γ_0) can provide some additional information regarding to the sample quality. When part of the sample remains normal due to impurities or defects, one can expect a higher value of γ_0 than that from a high-quality counterpart sample. Therefore, this parameter could be used to provide additional information regarding to the "true" superconducting fraction in the measured samples as well.

5. Perspectives for Future Study from Chemistry and Physics Perspectives

5.1. Exploring New Superconductors.

Although the theory of phonon-mediated superconductors and some modified superconductivity mechanisms have been established for many years, the prediction of novel superconductors remains a difficult and long-standing goal for solid-state chemists, condensed matter physicists and material scientists. It is extremely difficult to incorporate every feature of all superconductors together and propose a universal "superconducting designing strategy"; thus most design strategies for novel superconductors are empirical. Herein, we will try to integrate them with chemical perspectives and provide a basic idea, based on inducing superconductivity from unstable electronic structures. We can approximately consider superconductivity as being similar to other physical phenomena, such as charge-density-waves (CDWs), spin-density-waves (SDWs) and magnetism. Electrons in superconductors form Cooper pairs to balance unstable electronic structures. Thus, we can understand:

1. Doping electrons or holes into insulators or semiconductors to induce superconductivity. The most famous examples are the two prominent families of high-T_c superconductors, cuprates and iron-based superconductors, which can be approximately considered as resulting from doping insulators/semimetal to induce superconductivity.

2. Suppressing other physical phenomena such as CDWs, SDWs to induce superconductivity. It is well-known that CDWs can compete, coexist or cooperate with superconductivity somehow in low-dimensional systems (layered compounds). Even though the relationship between CDWs and superconductivity is still under debate, people still made some progresses onto inducing or enhancing superconductivity by suppressing CDWs. For example, 1T-TaS₂ shows multiple CDWs at different temperatures.^{292,293} By doping onto the S site,

51

superconductivity can be induced and coexists with the CDW state. Another example is that high- T_c superconductivity can be induced by suppressing the charge disproportion on the Bi site in BaBiO₃.³⁷

3. Applying high pressure to induce superconductivity. As described above, superconductivity can be induced or enhanced by applying pressure, for example, the previously mentioned LaH₁₀ and H₃S.^{247–249} Another famous high-pressure superconductor is BaFe₂As₂, the parent compound of 122-type Fe-based superconductors.¹⁰⁶ While applying pressure of 4 GPa, superconductivity can be induced in layered BaFe₂As₂ single crystals below T_c = 29 K. Besides applying physical pressure, where the diamond anvil cell is used to adjust pressure, tuning chemical pressure is another successful way to induce or enhance superconductivity.

4. Using the valence electron counting method to find new superconductors. This is a useful chemical and empirical method when designing new superconductors, proposed by Matthias. He summarized the "valence-electron concentration (VEC)-dependence of superconducting transition temperature" for the compounds he investigated and found that in order to get a high- T_c superconductor, one needs to ensure that the number of valence electrons per atom should be around either 5 or 7 valence electrons/atom. Similar result was concluded in the review written by Arndt Simon who indicates two optimal values of 4.75 and 6.5 valence electrons per atom.

5. Proposing new critical charge transfer pairs for superconductors. "Critical pairs" of atoms in the periodic table can be postulated as having the delicate charge-transfer balance between covalent and ionic bonding. Critical charge-transfer pairs in superconductors can be considered as a critical way for a compound to respond to perturbations and can lead to superconductivity. Because superconductivity can be induced by introducing perturbation into a stable system, as what we discussed in section 3.1, by forming or breaking specific chemical bonding with critical

charge-transfer pairs. More interestingly, the charge-transfer pairs usually occur in individual layers, i.e., the active block in cuprate superconductors and Fe-As in IBSCs. Recently, we proposed Ru-Sb as the new critical charge transfer pair that is critical to the superconductivity in $Hf_5Sb_{3-x}Ru_x$.

In the past 30 years, the community never gave up looking for other high-T_c superconductors. One key strategy is to search for nickelate superconductors. Numerous studies have been done to search for high T_c superconductors among bulk nickelates. In 2019, after many years of searching, the Hwang group reported superconductivity in Sr-doped NdNiO₂ thin films, with T_c ~ 9-15 K.²⁹⁴ Thus the interest in nickelate superconductors has been ignited again.

5.2. Microscopic Unified Theory for Unconventional Superconductors including the Pairing mechanism

The search for novel superconductors is intricately connected to our ability to elucidate, model, and predict the electronic properties of materials. Therefore, the development of theoretical tools to achieve a complete quantitative and unified understanding of phenomena and exotic properties of existing superconductors and meanwhile provide guidance to look for new superconductors will be important. Clearly, we need to pay attention to all novel superconductors, regardless of their transition temperature and pairing mechanism. Some of the materials might have low transition temperature, such as heavy fermion or organic superconductors, but the theoretical understanding of these superconductors might have broad impact and open doors towards an ultimate unified theory.

The Bardeen-Cooper-Schrieffer (BCS) theory, initialized in the 1950s and further developed by many theorists, is extremely robust and provides clear descriptive power to understand most of the conventional superconductors. The fundamental picture of the BCS theory as developed is that the electron-phonon interaction induces a superconducting state by pairing up electrons with the opposite spins and crystal momenta. The Cooper pair, as part of a highly correlated state, is free to move through the lattice, in contrast to a localized electron pair. However, the BCS theory cannot provide a definite and predictive guide in searching for new superconductors, especially for new superconductors incorporated with spin or valence fluctuations. Although recent theoretical calculations based on BCS theory using modern densityfunctional theory (DFT) codes have been quite successful in explaining the crystal structures and their associated high T_c in H-rich H_3S and LaH_{10} at high pressures the theory did not predict that these comounds in specific should be supeconducting, only that "lightweight atoms give high phonon frequencies and therefore should yield high T's.". These results are rather encouraging, though, as the superconductivity in these materials appears to be based on well-understood BCS theory - by taking advantage of the high Debye temperature and strong electron-phonon coupling in these H-derived materials. It also provides the hope that some appropriate chemical and structural modified phases, which mimic the effect of pressure, could be realized at ambient pressure in the future with similar or even higher T_c.

A unified theoretical understanding of unconventional superconductors, especially in strongly correlated systems such as heavy fermion, cuprates and iron-based superconductors, is even more challenging. It requires a much better understanding of the underlying multiple interactions in a compound, and maybe some model including more than one pairing mechanism to adequately account for the variety of existing experimental data. For examples, in the two large classes of high T_c superconductors, curprates and iron-based superconductors, different pairing symmetry and different yet quite complex phase diagrams have been discovered experimentally. Multiple forms of electronic ordering appear to be spatially coexisting with superconductivity,

such as the pseudogap in cuprates and electronic nematic phases in the Fe-based superconductors. The physical origins of these magnetic, orbital, and charge ordered states in the materials, and their role in the superconducting pairing interaction (i.e. a consequence of a cooperative, intertwined, or competing interaction) in different materials needs to be theoretically and experimentally well understood. A new paradigm by combination of novel theoretical approaches and more powerful computational tools needs to be developed and implemented to unveil the principles that govern the different strengths of these ordered states (e.g. spin, orbital and charge), their interactions, and control and optimization these interactions to design and discover new superconductors with desired electronic and superconducting properties. If this could ever be realized or even partially understood, it could provide certain knowledge to experimentalist to tune and optimize materials in their experimental trials, and eventually enhance our ability to search for new superconducting materials.

Last but not least, developing theoretical and computational algorithms and models to describe the processes that occur at the contacts and interfaces between superconductors and normal metals, including nanoscale superconductivity, possible various exchange interactions and electrical transport across the interfaces, as exemplified in the interface enhanced superconductivity observed in monolayer FeSe/SrTiO₃ thin films, is important. The conventional superconductor can be considered as an entangled state, involving a superposition of different numbers of Cooper pairs. Integrating the superconductivity with other quantum phenomena, especially topological quantum states, is of great interest because such materials may host Majorana fermions (MF, neutral charge fermions) as protected boundary modes and are hence relevant for quantum computing. Current research has been focused on hybrid structures via the superconducting proximity effect, which involve an *s*-wave (conventional) superconductor, an

external magnetic field, and certain non-SC materials. However, synthesis of hybrid structures highly depends on epitaxial relationships and growth kinetics; only limited materials can be grown in this way. Thus, investigating topological superconductors in naturally occurring superconductors attracts lots of attention. Even though many bulk superconductors have been discovered in past decades, to date, only a handful has been explored in depth as candidates for topological superconductivity, such as Sr₂RuO₄ which displays proposed chiral p + ip superconductivity occurring at ~1 K.^{295–296} Exploring new routes to topological superconductors in bulk materials by design, and to synthesize and characterize novel misfit phases with the coexistence of superconducting and topological fragments is highly demanding for realizing Majorana fermions that particles are their own antiparticles.

6. Conclusion

This comprehensive review focuses on some existing well-known superconductors, i.e., A15 superconductors, Chevrel phases, heavy-Fermion superconductors, cuprate superconductors, bismuthate superconductors, iron-based superconductors, high-pressure superconductors and interface superconductivity. A brief introduction about how to characterize superconductors is presented. It is already more than 100 years from the first discovery of superconducting mercury, with the superconducting critical temperature enhanced from 4.2 K to 135 K under ambient pressure. Even though with high pressure T_c can be increased to ~ 250 K, the application of superconductors in common systems seems still unapproachable. However, we are confident that by comparing crystal structures, electronic structures and physical properties of different types of superconductors, ambient-pressure room-temperature superconductors will someday be obtained.

7. Acknowledgements

The work on superconductivity by WX and XG has been supported by Beckman Young Investigator Program, NSF-DMR-2053287 and the US Department of Energy Division of Basic Energy Sciences (DG-FG02-98ER45706), and the work of BL in superconductivity has been supported by US Air Force Office of Scientific Research (FA9550-19-1-0037 and FA9550-15-1-0236), and Office of Research at UT Dallas.

8. Author Information

Corresponding author:

Weiwei Xie: Department of Chemistry and Chemical Biology, Rutgers University, Piscataway, NJ, United States; Email: <u>weiwei.xie@rutgers.edu</u>.

Author:

Xin Gui: Department of Chemistry, Princeton University, Princeton, NJ 08540, United States; Email: <u>xgui@princeton.edu</u>.

Bing Lv: Department of Physics, University of Texas at Dallas, Richardson, TX 75080, United States; Email: blv@utdallas.edu

9. Biographies

Xin Gui: Xin Gui obtained his B. Sc. from department of chemistry in Nankai University, China in 2016. He earned his Ph. D. in 2020 from Louisiana State University (LSU) under guidance of Prof. Weiwei Xie. During his Ph. D. study, he mainly focused on synthesis and characterization of new superconductors and other quantum materials. He also earned several awards during his Ph. D. study, including Mary Jo Pribble Inorganic Chemistry Award (LSU) and 2020 Ludo Frevel Crystallography Scholarship Award from The International Centre for Diffraction Data (ICDD). Bing Lv: Bing Lv obtained his B. Sc. from University of Science and Technology of China (USTC) in 2004, and Ph.D. from University of Houston in 2009. After that, he worked at Texas Center for Superconductivity (TcSUH) with Prof. Paul Chu as a postdoctoral associate and then as research

assistant professor. He then has moved to University of Texas at Dallas as an assistant professor

of physics since 2015. Lv's group focus on materials synthesis, crystal growth, and fundamental physical properties investigations of new quantum materials including new superconductors at various conditions (temperature, pressure and magnetic fields).

Weiwei Xie: Weiwei Xie obtained her B. Sc. from Chemistry College, Nankai University in 2010

and Ph.D. in Chemistry from Iowa State University in 2014 with Prof. Gordon Miller. From 2014

to 2016, she worked with Prof. Robert Cava as a postdoctoral associate. In 2016, she started her

independent career at LSU and relocated to Rutgers in 2020. Her group focus on discovering new

quantum materials from chemistry perspectives at both ambient and high pressure. She was

awarded as Beckman Young Investigator in 2018 and got the NSF Early Career Award in 2020.

10. Reference

- (1) Matthias, B. T.; Geballe, T. H.; Compton, V. B. Superconductivity. *Rev. Mod. Phys.* **1963**, *35* (1), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1103/RevModPhys.35.1.
- (2) Tinkham, M. Introduction to Superconductivity; Courier Corporation, 2004.
- (3) Barends, R.; Shabani, A.; Lamata, L.; Kelly, J.; Mezzacapo, A.; Heras, U. L.; Babbush, R.; Fowler, A. G.; Campbell, B.; Chen, Y.; Chen, Z.; Chiaro, B.; Dunsworth, A.; Jeffrey, E.; Lucero, E.; Megrant, A.; Mutus, J. Y.; Neeley, M.; Neill, C.; O'Malley, P. J. J.; Quintana, C.; Roushan, P.; Sank, D.; Vainsencher, A.; Wenner, J.; White, T. C.; Solano, E.; Neven, H.; Martinis, J. M. Digitized Adiabatic Quantum Computing with a Superconducting Circuit. *Nature* **2016**, *534* (7606), 222–226. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature17658.
- (4) Gambetta, J. M.; Chow, J. M.; Steffen, M. Building Logical Qubits in a Superconducting Quantum Computing System. *Npj Quantum Inf.* 2017, 3 (1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41534-016-0004-0.
- (5) Linke, N. M.; Maslov, D.; Roetteler, M.; Debnath, S.; Figgatt, C.; Landsman, K. A.; Wright, K.; Monroe, C. Experimental Comparison of Two Quantum Computing Architectures. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 2017, *114* (13), 3305–3310. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1618020114.
- (6) DiCarlo, L.; Reed, M. D.; Sun, L.; Johnson, B. R.; Chow, J. M.; Gambetta, J. M.; Frunzio, L.; Girvin, S. M.; Devoret, M. H.; Schoelkopf, R. J. Preparation and Measurement of Three-Qubit Entanglement in a Superconducting Circuit. *Nature* 2010, 467 (7315), 574–578. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09416.
- (7) Riedinger, R.; Wallucks, A.; Marinković, I.; Löschnauer, C.; Aspelmeyer, M.; Hong, S.; Gröblacher, S. Remote Quantum Entanglement between Two Micromechanical Oscillators. *Nature* 2018, 556 (7702), 473–477. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0036-z.
- (8) Place, A. P. M.; Rodgers, L. V. H.; Mundada, P.; Smitham, B. M.; Fitzpatrick, M.; Leng, Z.; Premkumar, A.; Bryon, J.; Sussman, S.; Cheng, G.; Madhavan, T.; Babla, H. K.; Jaeck, B.; Gyenis, A.; Yao, N.; Cava, R. J.; de Leon, N. P.; Houck, A. A. New Material Platform

for Superconducting Transmon Qubits with Coherence Times Exceeding 0.3 Milliseconds. **2020**.

- (9) Onnes, K. H. The Resistance of Pure Mercury at Helium Temperatures. *Commun Phys Lab Univ Leiden B* **1911**, *120*.
- (10) Batlogg, B. A Critical Review of Selected Experiments in High-T_c Superconductivity. *Phys. B Condens. Matter* **1991**, *169* (1), 7–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-4526(91)90201-O.
- (11) Bardeen, J.; Cooper, L. N.; Schrieffer, J. R. Theory of Superconductivity. *Phys. Rev.* 1957, 108 (5), 1175–1204.
- (12) Anderson, P. W. The Theory of High T_c Superconductivity. In *High-Temperature Superconductivity: Physical Properties, Microscopic Theory, and Mechanisms*; Ashkenazi, J., Barnes, S. E., Zuo, F., Vezzoli, G. C., Klein, B. M., Eds.; Springer US: Boston, MA, 1991; pp 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-3338-2_1.
- (13) McMillan, W. L. Theory of Superconductor---Normal-Metal Interfaces. *Phys. Rev.* 1968, 175 (2), 559–568. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.175.559.
- (14) Clark, J. F.; Pinski, F. J.; Johnson, D. D.; Sterne, P. A.; Staunton, J. B.; Ginatempo, B. Van Hove Singularity Induced L₁ Ordering in CuPt. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1995**, 74 (16), 3225–3228. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.74.3225.
- (15) Allen, P. B.; Dynes, R. C. Transition Temperature of Strong-Coupled Superconductors Reanalyzed. *Phys. Rev. B* 1975, *12* (3), 905–922. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.12.905.
- (16) Allen, P. B. Fermi-Surface Harmonics: A General Method for Non-spherical Problems. Application to Boltzmann and Eliashberg Equations. *Phys. Rev. B* 1976, *13* (4), 1416–1427. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.13.1416.
- (17) Dynes, R. C. McMillan's equation and the Tc of superconductors. *Solid State Commun.* 1972, 10 (7), 615-618. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-1098(72)90603-5.
- (18) McMillan, W. L. Transition Temperature of Strong-Coupled Superconductors. *Phys. Rev.* 1968, 167 (2), 331–344. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.167.331.
- (19) Stewart, G. R. Superconductivity in the A15 Structure. *Phys. C Supercond. Its Appl.* **2015**, *514*, 28–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physc.2015.02.013.
- (20) Dew-Hughes, D. The Critical Current of Superconductors: An Historical Review. *Low Temp. Phys.* 2001, 27 (9), 713–722. https://doi.org/10.1063/1.1401180.
- (21) Orlando, T. P.; Beasley, M. R. Pauli Limiting and the Possibility of Spin Fluctuations in the A15 Superconductors. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1981**, *46* (24), 1598–1601. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.46.1598.
- (22) Markiewicz, R. S. Van Hove Singularities and High-T_c Superconductivity: A Review. *Int. J. Mod. Phys. B* **1991**, *05* (12), 2037–2071. https://doi.org/10.1142/S0217979291000791.
- (23) Testardi, L. R. Structural Instability and Superconductivity in A-15 Compounds. *Rev. Mod. Phys.* **1975**, 47 (3), 637–648. https://doi.org/10.1103/RevModPhys.47.637.
- (24) Roberge, R. Status of the Development of High-Field A15 Superconductors. J. Magn. Magn. Mater. **1979**, 11 (1), 182–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-8853(79)90260-9.
- (25) Bilbro, G.; McMillan, W. L. Theoretical Model of Superconductivity and the Martensitic Transformation in A15 Compounds. *Phys. Rev. B* 1976, *14* (5), 1887–1892. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.14.1887.
- (26) Gschneidner, K.A.; Bunzli, J.C.G.; Pecharsky, V.K. Handbook on the Physics and Chemistry of Rare Earths; Elsevier, 2004.

- (27) Fertig, W. A.; Johnston, D. C.; DeLong, L. E.; McCallum, R. W.; Maple, M. B.; Matthias, B. T. Destruction of Superconductivity at the Onset of Long-Range Magnetic Order in the Compound ErRh₄B₄. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1977**, *38* (17), 987–990. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.38.987.
- (28) Maple, M. B. Superconductivity in Ternary Compounds II: Superconductivity and Magnetism; Springer, 2013.
- (29) Fischer, Ø. Chevrel Phases: Superconducting and Normal State Properties. *Appl. Phys.* **1978**, *16* (1), 1–28. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00931416.
- (30) Chevrel, R.; Hirrien, M.; Sergent, M. Superconducting Chevrel Phases: Prospects and Perspectives. *Polyhedron* 1986, 5 (1), 87–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0277-5387(00)84891-3.
- (31) Simon, A. Superconductivity and Chemistry. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl.* **1997**, *36* (17), 1788–1806. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.199717881.
- (32) Matthias, B. T.; Corenzwit, E.; Vandenberg, J. M.; Barz, H. E. High Superconducting Transition Temperatures of New Rare Earth Ternary Borides. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 1977, 74 (4), 1334–1335. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.74.4.1334.
- (33) Steglich, F.; Aarts, J.; Bredl, C. D.; Lieke, W.; Meschede, D.; Franz, W.; Schäfer, H. Superconductivity in the Presence of Strong Pauli Paramagnetism: CeCu₂Si₂. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1979**, *43* (25), 1892–1896. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.43.1892.
- (34) Gegenwart, P.; Si, Q.; Steglich, F. Quantum criticality in heavy-fermion metals. *Nature Phys.* **2008**, *4*(3), 186-197. https://doi.org/10.1038/nphys892.
- (35) White, B. D.; Thompson, J. D.; Maple, M. B. Unconventional Superconductivity in Heavy-Fermion Compounds. *Phys. C Supercond. Its Appl.* **2015**, *514*, 246–278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physc.2015.02.044.
- (36) Johnston, D. C.; Prakash, H.; Zachariasen, W. H.; Viswanathan, R. High Temperature Superconductivity in the Li-Ti-O Ternary System. *Mater. Res. Bull.* **1973**, *8* (7), 777–784. https://doi.org/10.1016/0025-5408(73)90183-9.
- (37) Sleight, A. W.; Gillson, J. L.; Bierstedt, P. E. High-Temperature Superconductivity in the BaPb1-xBixO3 System. *Solid State Commun.* **1993**, *88* (11), 841–842. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-1098(93)90253-J.
- (38) Cava, R. J.; Batlogg, B.; Krajewski, J. J.; Farrow, R.; Rupp, L. W.; White, A. E.; Short, K.; Peck, W. F.; Kometani, T. Superconductivity near 30 K without Copper: The Ba_{0.6}K_{0.4} BiO₃ Perovskite. *Nature* **1988**, *332* (6167), 814–816. https://doi.org/10.1038/332814a0.
- (39) Bednorz, J. G.; Müller, K. A. Possible HighTc Superconductivity in the Ba-La-Cu-O System. Z. Für Phys. B Condens. Matter 1986, 64 (2), 189–193. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01303701.
- (40) Wu, M. K.; Ashburn, J. R.; Torng, C. J.; Hor, P. H.; Meng, R. L.; Gao, L.; Huang, Z. J.; Wang, Y. Q.; Chu, C. W. Superconductivity at 93 K in a New Mixed-Phase Y-Ba-Cu-O Compound System at Ambient Pressure. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1987**, *58* (9), 908–910. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.58.908.
- (41) Cava, R. J.; Batlogg, B.; van Dover, R. B.; Murphy, D. W.; Sunshine, S.; Siegrist, T.; Remeika, J. P.; Rietman, E. A.; Zahurak, S.; Espinosa, G. P. Bulk Superconductivity at 91 K in Single-Phase Oxygen-Deficient Perovskite Ba₂YCu₃O₉₋₈. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1987**, *58* (16), 1676–1679. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.58.1676.
- (42) Hor, P. H.; Meng, R. L.; Wang, Y. Q.; Gao, L.; Huang, Z. J.; Bechtold, J.; Forster, K.; Chu, C. W. Superconductivity above 90 K in the Square-Planar Compound System ABa₂Cu₃O_{6+x}

with A=Y, La, Nd, Sm, Eu, Gd, Ho, Er and Lu. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1987**, *58* (18), 1891–1894. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.58.1891.

- (43) Maeda, H.; Tanaka, Y.; Fukutomi, M.; Asano, T. A New High-T_c Oxide Superconductor without a Rare Earth Element. *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.* **1988**, *27* (2A), L209. https://doi.org/10.1143/JJAP.27.L209.
- (44) Tallon, J.L.; Buckley, R.G.; Gilberd, P.W.; Presland, M.R.; Brown, I.W.M.; Bowden, M.E.; Christian, L.A.; Goguel, R. High-Tc superconducting phases in the series Bi_{2.1}(Ca, Sr)_{n+} ₁Cu_nO_{2n+4+δ}. *Nature*, **1988**, *333*(6169), 153-156. https://doi.org/10.1038/333153a0.
- (45) Hazen, R.M.; Prewitt, C.T.; Angel, R.J.; Ross, N.L.; Finger, L.W.; Hadidiacos, C.G.; Veblen, D.R.; Heaney, P.J.; Hor, P.H.; Meng, R.L.; Sun, Y.Y. Wang, Y.Q.; Xue, Y.Y.; Huang, Z.J.; Gao, L.; Bechtold, J.; Chu, C.W. Superconductivity in the high-T_c Bi-Ca-Sr-Cu-O system: Phase identification. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1988**, *60*(12), 1174. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.60.1174.
- (46) Veblen, D.R.; Heaney, P.J.; Angel, R.J.; Finger, L.W.; Hazen, R.M.; Prewitt, C.T.; Ross, N.L.; Chu, C.W.; Hor, P.H.;Meng, R.L. Crystallography, chemistry and structural disorder in the new high-T c Bi–Ca–Sr–Cu–O superconductor. *Nature* **1988**, *332*(6162), 334-337. https://doi.org/10.1038/332334a0.
- (47) Chen, X.J.; Struzhkin, V.V.; Yu, Y.; Goncharov, A.F.; Lin, C.T.; Mao, H.K.; Hemley, R.J. Enhancement of superconductivity by pressure-driven competition in electronic order. *Nature* 2010, 466(7309), 950-953. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09293.
- (48) Zandbergen, H. W.; Fu, W. T.; van Ruitenbeek, J. M.; de Jongh, L. J.; van Tendeloo, G.; Amelinckx, S. Superconductivity in (Pb, Bi)₂Sr_{2-x}La_xCu₂O₆₊₈. *Phys. C Supercond.* 1989, *159* (1), 81–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-4534(89)90107-X.
- (49) Ono, A.; Uchida, Y. Preparation of a New Superconductor Sr₂Y_{0.7}Ca_{0.3}Cu_{2.35}Pb_{0.65}O_y. Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. **1990**, 29 (4A), L586. https://doi.org/10.1143/JJAP.29.L586.
- (50) Maeda, T.; Sakuyama, K.; Koriyama, S.; Yamauchi, H.; Tanaka, S. Synthesis and Characterization of the Superconducting Cuprates (Pb,Cu)Sr₂(Y,Ca)Cu₂O_z. *Phys. Rev. B* **1991**, *43* (10), 7866–7870. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.43.7866.
- (51) Parkin, S.S.P.; Lee, V.Y.; Nazzal, A.I.; Savoy, R.; Beyers, R.; La Placa, S.J. Tl₁Ca_{n-1}Ba₂Cu_nO_{2n+3} (n = 1, 2, 3): A New Class of Crystal Structures Exhibiting Volume Superconductivity at up to≃ 110 K. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1988**, *61*(6), 750. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.61.750.
- (52) Sheng, Z. Z.; Hermann, A. M. Superconductivity in the Rare-Earth-Free Tl–Ba–Cu–O System above Liquid-Nitrogen Temperature. *Nature* **1988**, *332* (6159), 55–58. https://doi.org/10.1038/332055a0.
- (53) Hazen, R. M.; Finger, L. W.; Angel, R. J.; Prewitt, C. T.; Ross, N. L.; Hadidiacos, C. G.; Heaney, P. J.; Veblen, D. R.; Sheng, Z. Z.; El Ali, A.; Hermann, A. M. 100-K Superconducting Phases in the Tl-Ca-Ba-Cu-O System. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1988**, *60* (16), 1657–1660. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.60.1657.
- (54) Subramanian, M. A.; Calabrese, J. C.; Torardi, C. C.; Gopalakrishnan, J.; Askew, T. R.; Flippen, R. B.; Morrissey, K. J.; Chowdhry, U.; Sleight, A. W. Crystal Structure of the High-Temperature Superconductor TI₂Ba₂CaCu₂O₈. *Nature* **1988**, *332* (6163), 420–422. https://doi.org/10.1038/332420a0.
- (55) Torardi, C. C.; Subramanian, M. A.; Calabrese, J. C.; Gopalakrishnan, J.; Morrissey, K. J.; Askew, T. R.; Flippen, R. B.; Chowdhry, U.; Sleight, A. W. Crystal Structure of

Tl₂Ba₂Ca₂Cu₃O₁₀, a 125 K Superconductor. *Science* **1988**, *240* (4852), 631–634. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.240.4852.631.

- (56) Parkin, S. S. P.; Lee, V. Y.; Engler, E. M.; Nazzal, A. I.; Huang, T. C.; Gorman, G.; Savoy, R.; Beyers, R. Bulk Superconductivity at 125 K in Tl₂Ca₂Ba₂Cu₃O_x. In *Ten Years of Superconductivity: 1980–1990*; Ott, H. R., Ed.; Perspectives in Condensed Matter Physics; Springer Netherlands: Dordrecht, 1993; pp 309–312. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-011-1622-0 44.
- (57) Berkley, D. D.; Skelton, E. F.; Moulton, N. E.; Osofsky, M. S.; Lechter, W. T.; Browning, V. M.; Liebenberg, D. H. Pressure Dependence of the Superconducting Transition Temperature in Single Crystals of Tl₂Ca₂Ba₂Cu₃O_{10-x}. *Phys. Rev. B* 1993, *47* (9), 5524–5527. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.47.5524.
- (58) Hervieu, M.; Maignan, A.; Martin, C.; Michel, C.; Provost, J.; Raveau, B. Tl₂Ba₂Ca₂Cu₄O₁₂, a new104 K superconductor of the family (AO)₃(A'CuO_{3-y})_m. Mod. Phys. Lett. B 1988, 02 (09), 1103–1109. https://doi.org/10.1142/S0217984988000989.
- (59) Parkin, S. S. P.; Lee, V. Y.; Nazzal, A. I.; Savoy, R.; Beyers, R.; La Placa, S. J. Tl₁Ca_{n-1}Ba₂Cu_nO_{2n+3} (n=1,2,3): A New Class of Crystal Structures Exhibiting Volume Superconductivity at up to 110 K. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1988**, *61* (6), 750–753. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.61.750.
- (60) Ihara, H.; Sugise, R.; Hirabayashi, M.; Terada, N.; Jo, M.; Hayashi, K.; Negishi, A.; Tokumoto, M.; Kimura, Y.; Shimomura, T. A New High- T_c TlBa₂Ca₃Cu₄O₁₁ Superconductor with T_c >120 K. *Nature* **1988**, *334* (6182), 510–511. https://doi.org/10.1038/334510a0.
- (61) Putilin, S. N.; Antipov, E. V.; Chmaissem, O.; Marezio, M. Superconductivity at 94 K in HgBa₂CuO_{4+δ}. *Nature* **1993**, *362* (6417), 226–228. https://doi.org/10.1038/362226a0.
- (62) Schilling, A.; Cantoni, M.; Guo, J. D.; Ott, H. R. Superconductivity above 130 K in the Hg-Ba-Ca-Cu-O System. *Nature* **1993**, *363* (6424), 56–58. https://doi.org/10.1038/363056a0.
- (63) Chu, C. W.; Gao, L.; Chen, F.; Huang, Z. J.; Meng, R. L.; Xue, Y. Y. Superconductivity above 150 K in HgBa₂Ca₂Cu₃O_{8+δ} at High Pressures. *Nature* **1993**, *365* (6444), 323–325. https://doi.org/10.1038/365323a0.
- (64) Gao, L.; Xue, Y. Y.; Chen, F.; Xiong, Q.; Meng, R. L.; Ramirez, D.; Chu, C. W.; Eggert, J. H.; Mao, H. K. Superconductivity up to 164 K in HgBa₂Ca_{m-1}Cu_mO_{2m+2+δ} (m=1, 2, and 3) under Quasi-hydrostatic Pressures. *Phys. Rev. B* 1994, *50* (6), 4260–4263. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.50.4260.
- (65) Jover, D. T.; Wijngaarden, R. J.; Wilhelm, H.; Griessen, R.; Loureiro, S. M.; Capponi, J.-J.; Schilling, A.; Ott, H. R. Pressure Dependence of the Superconducting Critical Temperature of HgBa₂Ca₂Cu₃O_{8+y} and HgBa₂Ca₃Cu₄O_{10+y} up to 30 GPa. *Phys. Rev. B* 1996, *54* (6), 4265–4275. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.54.4265.
- (66) Chu, C. W.; Deng, L. Z.; Lv, B. Hole-Doped Cuprate High Temperature Superconductors. *Phys. C Supercond. Its Appl.* **2015**, *514*, 290–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physc.2015.02.047.
- (67) Sachdev, S. Colloquium: Order and Quantum Phase Transitions in the Cuprate Superconductors. *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 2003, 75 (3), 913–932. https://doi.org/10.1103/RevModPhys.75.913.
- (68) London F. Superfluids: Macroscopic theory of superconductivity. Dover publications; 1961.

- (69) Little, W. A. Possibility of Synthesizing an Organic Superconductor. *Phys. Rev.* 1964, *134* (6A), A1416–A1424. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.134.A1416.
- (70) Jérome, D.; Mazaud, A.; Ribault, M.; Bechgaard, K. Superconductivity in a Synthetic Organic Conductor (TMTSF)₂PF₆. *J. Phys. Lett.* **1980**, *41* (4), 95–98. https://doi.org/10.1051/jphyslet:0198000410409500.
- (71) Brusetti, R.; Ribault, M.; Jérome, D.; Bechgaard, K. Insulating, Conducting and Superconducting States of (TMTSF)₂AsF₆ under Pressure and Magnetic Field. *J. Phys.* **1982**, *43* (5), 801–808. https://doi.org/10.1051/jphys:01982004305080100.
- (72) Parkin, S. S. P.; Ribault, M.; Jerome, D.; Bechgaard, K. Superconductivity in the Family of Organic Salts Based on the Tetramethyltetraselenafulvalene (TMTSF) Molecule: (TMTSF)₂X (X=ClO₄, PF₆, AsF₆, SbF₆, TaF₆). *J. Phys. C Solid State Phys.* **1981**, *14* (34), 5305–5326. https://doi.org/10.1088/0022-3719/14/34/011.
- (73) Sakata, M.; Yoshida, Y.; Maesato, M.; Saito, G.; Matsumoto, K.; Hagiwara, R. Preparation of Superconducting (TMTSF)₂NbF₆ by Electrooxidation of TMTSF Using Ionic Liquid as Electrolyte. *Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst.* **2006**, *452* (1), 103–112. https://doi.org/10.1080/15421400500377511.
- (74) Bechgaard, K.; Carneiro, K.; Olsen, M.; Rasmussen, F. B.; Jacobsen, C. S. Zero-Pressure Organic Superconductor: Di-(Tetramethyltetraselenafulvalenium)-Perchlorate (TMTSF)₂ClO₄. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1981**, *46* (13), 852–855. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.46.852.
- (75) Dresselhaus, M.S.; Dresselhaus, G. Intercalation compounds of graphite. *Adv. Phys.* **1981**, *30*(2), 139-326. https://doi.org/10.1080/00018738100101367.
- (76) Weller, T. E.; Ellerby, M.; Saxena, S. S.; Smith, R. P.; Skipper, N. T. Superconductivity in the Intercalated Graphite Compounds C₆Yb and C₆Ca. *Nat. Phys.* 2005, 1 (1), 39–41. https://doi.org/10.1038/nphys0010.
- (77) Kroto, H. W.; Heath, J. R.; O'Brien, S. C.; Curl, R. F.; Smalley, R. E. C₆₀: Buckminsterfullerene. *Nature* 1985, *318* (6042), 162–163. https://doi.org/10.1038/318162a0.
- (78) Tanigaki, K.; Ebbesen, T. W.; Saito, S.; Mizuki, J.; Tsai, J. S.; Kubo, Y.; Kuroshima, S. Superconductivity at 33 K in Cs_xRb_yC₆₀. *Nature* **1991**, *352* (6332), 222–223. https://doi.org/10.1038/352222a0.
- (79) Hebard, A. F.; Rosseinsky, M. J.; Haddon, R. C.; Murphy, D. W.; Glarum, S. H.; Palstra, T. T. M.; Ramirez, A. P.; Kortan, A. R. Superconductivity at 18 K in Potassium-Doped C₆₀. *Nature* **1991**, *350* (6319), 600–601. https://doi.org/10.1038/350600a0.
- (80) Kelty, S. P.; Chen, C.-C.; Lieber, C. M. Superconductivity at 30 K in Caesium-Doped C₆₀. *Nature* **1991**, *352* (6332), 223–225. https://doi.org/10.1038/352223a0.
- (81) Wang, H. Hau.; Kini, A. M.; Savall, B. M.; Carlson, K. Douglas.; Williams, J. M.; Lathrop, M. W.; Lykke, K. R.; Parker, D. Holmes.; Wurz, Peter.; et al. Superconductivity at 28.6 K in a Rubidium-C₆₀ Fullerene Compound, Rb_xC₆₀, Synthesized by a Solution-Phase Technique. *Inorg. Chem.* **1991**, *30* (15), 2962–2963. https://doi.org/10.1021/ic00015a004.
- (82) Ganin, A. Y.; Takabayashi, Y.; Khimyak, Y. Z.; Margadonna, S.; Tamai, A.; Rosseinsky, M. J.; Prassides, K. Bulk Superconductivity at 38 K in a Molecular System. *Nat. Mater.* 2008, 7 (5), 367–371. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmat2179.
- (83) Nagamatsu, J.; Nakagawa, N.; Muranaka, T.; Zenitani, Y.; Akimitsu, J. Superconductivity at 39 K in Magnesium Diboride. *Nature* 2001, 410 (6824), 63–64. https://doi.org/10.1038/35065039.

- (84) Kamihara, Y.; Watanabe, T.; Hirano, M.; Hosono, H. Iron-Based Layered Superconductor La[O_{1-x}F_x]FeAs (x = 0.05-0.12) with T_c = 26 K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130 (11), 3296– 3297. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja800073m.
- (85) Kamihara, Y.; Hiramatsu, H.; Hirano, M.; Kawamura, R.; Yanagi, H.; Kamiya, T.; Hosono, H. Iron-Based Layered Superconductor: LaOFeP. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2006, 128 (31), 10012–10013. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja063355c.
- (86) Watanabe, T.; Yanagi, H.; Kamiya, T.; Kamihara, Y.; Hiramatsu, H.; Hirano, M.; Hosono, H. Nickel-Based Oxyphosphide Superconductor with a Layered Crystal Structure, LaNiOP. *Inorg. Chem.* 2007, 46 (19), 7719–7721. https://doi.org/10.1021/ic701200e.
- (87) Zimmer, B. I.; Jeitschko, W.; Albering, J. H.; Glaum, R.; Reehuis, M. The Rate Earth Transition Metal Phosphide Oxides LnFePO, LnRuPO and LnCoPO with ZrCuSiAs Type Structure. J. Alloys Compd. 1995, 229 (2), 238–242. https://doi.org/10.1016/0925-8388(95)01672-4.
- (88) Quebe, P.; Terbüchte, L. J.; Jeitschko, W. Quaternary Rare Earth Transition Metal Arsenide Oxides RTAsO (T=Fe, Ru, Co) with ZrCuSiAs Type Structure. J. Alloys Compd. 2000, 302 (1), 70–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-8388(99)00802-6.
- (89) Takahashi, H.; Igawa, K.; Arii, K.; Kamihara, Y.; Hirano, M.; Hosono, H. Superconductivity at 43 K in an iron-based layered compound LaO_{1-x}F_xFeAs. *Nature*, 2008 453(7193), 376-378. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06972.
- (90) Wang, C.; Li, L.; Chi, S.; Zhu, Z.; Ren, Z.; Li, Y.; Wang, Y.; Lin, X.; Luo, Y.; Jiang, S.; Xu, X.; Cao, G.; Xu, Z. Thorium-Doping–Induced Superconductivity up to 56\hspace0.167emK in Gd_{1-x}Th_xFeAsO. *EPL Europhys. Lett.* **2008**, *83* (6), 67006. https://doi.org/10.1209/0295-5075/83/67006.
- (91) Lu, W.; Shen, X.-L.; Yang, J.; Li, Z.-C.; Yi, W.; Ren, Z.-A.; Dong, X.-L.; Che, G.-C.; Sun, L.-L.; Zhou, F.; Zhao, Z.-X. Superconductivity at 41.0 K in the F-Doped LaFeAsO_{1-x}F_x. *Solid State Commun.* **2008**, *148* (3), 168–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssc.2008.07.032.
- (92) Hess, C.; Kondrat, A.; Narduzzo, A.; Hamann-Borrero, J. E.; Klingeler, R.; Werner, J.; Behr, G.; Büchner, B. The Intrinsic Electronic Phase Diagram of Iron-Oxypnictide Superconductors. *EPL Europhys. Lett.* **2009**, *87* (1), 17005. https://doi.org/10.1209/0295-5075/87/17005.
- (93) Sasmal, K.; Lv, B.; Lorenz, B.; Guloy, A. M.; Chen, F.; Xue, Y.-Y.; Chu, C.-W. Superconducting Fe-Based Compounds A_{1-x}Sr_xFe₂As₂ with A= K and Cs with Transition Temperatures up to 37 K. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2008**, *101* (10), 107007. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.101.107007.
- (94) Rotter, M.; Tegel, M.; Johrendt, D. Superconductivity at 38 K in the Iron Arsenide Ba₁. _xK_xFe₂As₂. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2008**, *101* (10), 107006. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.101.107006.
- (95) Sefat, A. S.; Jin, R.; McGuire, M. A.; Sales, B. C.; Singh, D. J.; Mandrus, D. Superconductivity at 22 K in Co-Doped BaFe₂As₂. Crystals. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2008, 101 (11), 117004. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.101.117004.
- (96) Tsurkan, V.; Deisenhofer, J.; Günther, A.; Krug von Nidda, H.-A.; Widmann, S.; Loidl, A. Anisotropic Magnetism, Superconductivity, and the Phase Diagram of Rb_{1-x}Fe_{2-y}Se₂. *Phys. Rev. B* 2011, *84* (14), 144520. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.84.144520.
- (97) Guo, J.; Jin, S.; Wang, G.; Wang, S.; Zhu, K.; Zhou, T.; He, M.; Chen, X. Superconductivity in the iron selenide K_xFe₂Se₂ (0≤ x≤ 1.0). *Phys. Rev. B* 2010, 82(18), 180520. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.82.180520.

- (98) Wang, A. F.; Ying, J. J.; Yan, Y. J.; Liu, R. H.; Luo, X. G.; Li, Z. Y.; Wang, X. F.; Zhang, M.; Ye, G. J.; Cheng, P.; Xiang, Z. J.; Chen, X. H. Superconductivity at 32 K in Single-Crystalline Rb_xFe_{2-y}Se₂. *Phys. Rev. B* 2011, *83* (6), 060512. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.83.060512.
- (99) Wang, H.-D.; Dong, C.-H.; Li, Z.-J.; Mao, Q.-H.; Zhu, S.-S.; Feng, C.-M.; Yuan, H. Q.; Fang, M.-H. Superconductivity at 32 K and Anisotropy in Tl_{0.58}Rb_{0.42}Fe_{1.72}Se₂ Crystals. *EPL Europhys. Lett.* **2011**, *93* (4), 47004. https://doi.org/10.1209/0295-5075/93/47004.
- (100) Krzton-Maziopa, A.; Shermadini, Z.; Pomjakushina, E.; Pomjakushin, V.; Bendele, M.; Amato, A.; Khasanov, R.; Luetkens, H.; Conder, K. Synthesis and Crystal Growth of Cs_{0.8}(FeSe_{0.98})₂: A New Iron-Based Superconductor With T_c = 27 K. *J. Phys. Condens. Matter* 2011, 23 (5), 052203. https://doi.org/10.1088/0953-8984/23/5/052203.
- (101) Ying, J. J.; Wang, X. F.; Luo, X. G.; Wang, A. F.; Zhang, M.; Yan, Y. J.; Xiang, Z. J.; Liu, R. H.; Cheng, P.; Ye, G. J.; Chen, X. H. Superconductivity and Magnetic Properties of Single Crystals of K_{0.75}Fe_{1.66}Se₂ and Cs_{0.81}Fe_{1.61}Se₂. *Phys. Rev. B* 2011, *83* (21), 212502. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.83.212502.
- (102) Li, C.-H.; Shen, B.; Han, F.; Zhu, X.; Wen, H.-H. Transport Properties and Anisotropy of Rb_{1-x}Fe_{2-y}Se₂ Single Crystals. *Phys. Rev. B* 2011, *83* (18), 184521. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.83.184521.
- (103) Luo, X. G.; Wang, X. F.; Ying, J. J.; Yan, Y. J.; Li, Z. Y.; Zhang, M.; Wang, A. F.; Cheng, P.; Xiang, Z. J.; Ye, G. J.; Liu, R. H.; Chen, X. H. Crystal Structure, Physical Properties and Superconductivity In A_xFe₂Se₂ single Crystals. *New J. Phys.* **2011**, *13* (5), 053011. https://doi.org/10.1088/1367-2630/13/5/053011.
- (104) Alireza, P. L.; Ko, Y. T. C.; Gillett, J.; Petrone, C. M.; Cole, J. M.; Lonzarich, G. G.; Sebastian, S. E. Superconductivity up to 29 K in SrFe₂As₂ and BaFe₂As₂ at High Pressures. *J. Phys. Condens. Matter* 2008, 21 (1), 012208. https://doi.org/10.1088/0953-8984/21/1/012208.
- (105) Li, L. J.; Luo, Y. K.; Wang, Q. B.; Chen, H.; Ren, Z.; Tao, Q.; Li, Y. K.; Lin, X.; He, M.; Zhu, Z. W.; Cao, G. H.; Xu, Z. A. Superconductivity Induced by Ni Doping in BaFe₂As₂ single Crystals. *New J. Phys.* **2009**, *11* (2), 025008. https://doi.org/10.1088/1367-2630/11/2/025008.
- (106) Mani, A.; Ghosh, N.; Paulraj, S.; Bharathi, A.; Sundar, C. S. Pressure-Induced Superconductivity in BaFe₂As₂ Single Crystal. *EPL Europhys. Lett.* **2009**, *87* (1), 17004. https://doi.org/10.1209/0295-5075/87/17004.
- (107) Tapp, J. H.; Tang, Z.; Lv, B.; Sasmal, K.; Lorenz, B.; Chu, P. C. W.; Guloy, A. M. LiFeAs: An Intrinsic FeAs-Based Superconductor with T_c =18 K. *Phys. Rev. B* 2008, 78 (6), 060505. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.78.060505.
- (108) Wang, X. C.; Liu, Q. Q.; Lv, Y. X.; Gao, W. B.; Yang, L. X.; Yu, R. C.; Li, F. Y.; Jin, C. Q. The Superconductivity at 18 K in LiFeAs System. *Solid State Commun.* 2008, *148* (11), 538–540. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssc.2008.09.057.
- (109) Zhang, S. J.; Wang, X. C.; Liu, Q. Q.; Lv, Y. X.; Yu, X. H.; Lin, Z. J.; Zhao, Y. S.; Wang, L.; Ding, Y.; Mao, H. K.; Jin, C. Q. Superconductivity at 31 K in the "111"-Type Iron Arsenide Superconductor Na_{1-x}FeAs Induced by Pressure. *EPL Europhys. Lett.* 2009, 88 (4), 47008. https://doi.org/10.1209/0295-5075/88/47008.
- (110) Hsu, F.-C.; Luo, J.-Y.; Yeh, K.-W.; Chen, T.-K.; Huang, T.-W.; Wu, P. M.; Lee, Y.-C.; Huang, Y.-L.; Chu, Y.-Y.; Yan, D.-C.; Wu, M.-K. Superconductivity in the PbO-Type

Structure α-FeSe. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **2008**, *105* (38), 14262–14264. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0807325105.

- (111) Wang, Q.-Y.; Li, Z.; Zhang, W.-H.; Zhang, Z.-C.; Zhang, J.-S.; Li, W.; Ding, H.; Ou, Y.-B.; Deng, P.; Chang, K.; Wen, J.; Song, C.-L.; He, K.; Jia, J.-F.; Ji, S.-H.; Wang, Y.-Y.; Wang, L.-L.; Chen, X.; Ma, X.-C.; Xue, Q.-K. Interface-Induced High-Temperature Superconductivity in Single Unit-Cell FeSe Films on SrTiO₃. *Chin. Phys. Lett.* 2012, *29* (3), 037402. https://doi.org/10.1088/0256-307X/29/3/037402.
- (112) Zhu, X.; Han, F.; Mu, G.; Zeng, B.; Cheng, P.; Shen, B.; Wen, H.-H. Sr₃Sc₂Fe₂As₂O₅ as a Possible Parent Compound for FeAs-Based Superconductors. *Phys. Rev. B* 2009, 79 (2), 024516. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.79.024516.
- (113) Zhu, X.; Han, F.; Mu, G.; Cheng, P.; Shen, B.; Zeng, B.; Wen, H.H. Transition of stoichiometric Sr₂VO₃FeAs to a superconducting state at 37.2 K. *Phys. Rev. B* 2009, 79(22), 220512. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.79.220512.
- (114) Sun, Y.-L.; Jiang, H.; Zhai, H.-F.; Bao, J.-K.; Jiao, W.-H.; Tao, Q.; Shen, C.-Y.; Zeng, Y.-W.; Xu, Z.-A.; Cao, G.-H. Ba₂Ti₂Fe₂As₄O: A New Superconductor Containing Fe₂As₂ Layers and Ti₂O Sheets. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 2012, *134* (31), 12893–12896. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja304315e.
- (115) Ni, N.; Allred, J. M.; Chan, B. C.; Cava, R. J. High Tc Electron Doped Ca₁₀(Pt₃As₈)(Fe₂As₂)₅ and Ca₁₀(Pt₄As₈)(Fe₂As₂)₅ Superconductors with Skutterudite Intermediary Layers. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 2011, *108* (45), E1019–E1026. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1110563108.
- (116) Hosono, H.; Tanabe, K.; Takayama-Muromachi, E.; Kageyama, H.; Yamanaka, S.; Kumakura, H.; Nohara, M.; Hiramatsu, H.; Fujitsu, S. Exploration of New Superconductors and Functional Materials, and Fabrication of Superconducting Tapes and Wires of Iron Pnictides. *Sci. Technol. Adv. Mater.* **2015**, *16* (3), 033503. https://doi.org/10.1088/1468-6996/16/3/033503.
- (117) Devoret, M. H.; Schoelkopf, R. J. Superconducting Circuits for Quantum Information: An Outlook. *Science* **2013**, *339* (6124), 1169–1174. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1231930.
- (118) Kelly, J.; Barends, R.; Fowler, A. G.; Megrant, A.; Jeffrey, E.; White, T. C.; Sank, D.; Mutus, J. Y.; Campbell, B.; Chen, Y.; Chen, Z.; Chiaro, B.; Dunsworth, A.; Hoi, I.-C.; Neill, C.; O'Malley, P. J. J.; Quintana, C.; Roushan, P.; Vainsencher, A.; Wenner, J.; Cleland, A. N.; Martinis, J. M. State Preservation by Repetitive Error Detection in a Superconducting Quantum Circuit. *Nature* 2015, *519* (7541), 66–69. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14270.
- (119) Gambetta, J. M.; Chow, J. M.; Steffen, M. Building Logical Qubits in a Superconducting Quantum Computing System. *Npj Quantum Inf.* **2017**, *3* (1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41534-016-0004-0.
- (120) Helmer, F.; Mariantoni, M.; Fowler, A. G.; Delft, J. von; Solano, E.; Marquardt, F. Cavity Grid for Scalable Quantum Computation with Superconducting Circuits. *EPL Europhys. Lett.* 2009, 85 (5), 50007. https://doi.org/10.1209/0295-5075/85/50007.
- (121) Kang, S.; Goyal, A.; Li, J.; Gapud, A. A.; Martin, P. M.; Heatherly, L.; Thompson, J. R.; Christen, D. K.; List, F. A.; Paranthaman, M.; Lee, D. F. High-Performance High-T_c Superconducting Wires. *Science* 2006, *311* (5769), 1911–1914. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1124872.
- (122) Gallop, J. C. SQUIDs, the Josephson Effects and Superconducting Electronics; CRC Press, 1991.

- (123) Westerveld, J. P. A.; Cascio, D. M. R. L.; Bakker, H.; Loopstra, B. O.; Goubitz, K. Atomic Disorder and Superconductivity in Ca₃Rh₄Sn₁₃. *J. Phys. Condens. Matter* **1989**, *1* (33), 5689–5702. https://doi.org/10.1088/0953-8984/1/33/012.
- (124) Hayamizu, H.; Kase, N.; Akimitsu, J. Superconducting Properties of Ca₃T₄Sn₁₃ (T = Co, Rh, and Ir). J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 2011, 80 (Suppl.A), SA114. https://doi.org/10.1143/JPSJS.80SA.SA114.
- (125) Matthias, B. T.; Geballe, T. H.; Willens, R. H.; Corenzwit, E.; Hull, G. W. Superconductivity of Nb₃Ge. *Phys. Rev.* **1965**, *139* (5A), A1501–A1503. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.139.A1501.
- (126) Matthias, B. T.; Marezio, M.; Corenzwit, E.; Cooper, A. S.; Barz, H. E. High-Temperature Superconductors, the First Ternary System. *Science* 1972, *175* (4029), 1465–1466. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.175.4029.1465.
- (127) Shelton, R. N.; McCallum, R. W.; Adrian, H. Superconductivity in Rare Earth Molybdenum Selenides. *Phys. Lett. A* **1976**, *56* (3), 213–214. https://doi.org/10.1016/0375-9601(76)90651-4.
- (128) Chevrel, R.; Sergent, M.; Prigent, J. Sur de nouvelles phases sulfurées ternaires du molybdène. *J. Solid State Chem.* **1971**, *3* (4), 515–519. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-4596(71)90095-8.
- (129) Fischer, Ø.; Treyvaud, A.; Chevrel, R.; Sergent, M. Superconductivity in the RE_xMo₆S₈. *Solid State Commun.* **1975**, *17* (6), 721–724. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-1098(75)90394-4.
- (130) Bao, J.-K.; Liu, J.-Y.; Ma, C.-W.; Meng, Z.-H.; Tang, Z.-T.; Sun, Y.-L.; Zhai, H.-F.; Jiang, H.; Bai, H.; Feng, C.-M.; Xu, Z.-A.; Cao, G.-H. Superconductivity in Quasi-One-Dimensional K₂Cr₃As₃ with Significant Electron Correlations. *Phys. Rev. X* 2015, 5 (1), 011013. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevX.5.011013.
- (131) Yuan, H. Q.; Grosche, F. M.; Deppe, M.; Geibel, C.; Sparn, G.; Steglich, F. Observation of Two Distinct Superconducting Phases in CeCu₂Si₂. *Science* 2003, *302* (5653), 2104–2107. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1091648.
- (132) Aliev, F. G.; Brandt, N. B.; Moshchalkov, V. V.; Chudinov, S. M. Superconductivity in CeCu₂Si₂. *Solid State Commun.* **1983**, *45* (3), 215–218. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-1098(83)90466-0.
- (133) Hott, R.; Kleiner, R.; Wolf, T.; Zwicknagl, G. Review on Superconducting Materials, Applied Superconductivity: Handbook on Devices and Applications, 2014.
- (134) Ott, H. R. Ten Years of Superconductivity: 1980–1990; Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- (135) Petrovic, C.; Pagliuso, P. G.; Hundley, M. F.; Movshovich, R.; Sarrao, J. L.; Thompson, J. D.; Fisk, Z.; Monthoux, P. Heavy-Fermion Superconductivity in CeCoIn₅ at 2.3 K. J. Phys. Condens. Matter 2001, 13 (17), L337–L342. https://doi.org/10.1088/0953-8984/13/17/103.
- (136) White, B. D.; Thompson, J. D.; Maple, M. B. Unconventional Superconductivity in Heavy-Fermion Compounds. *Phys. C Supercond. Its Appl.* **2015**, *514*, 246–278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physc.2015.02.044.
- (137) Sugitani, I.; Okuda, Y.; Shishido, H.; Yamada, T.; Thamizhavel, A.; Yamamoto, E.; D. Matsuda, T.; Haga, Y.; Takeuchi, T.; Settai, R.; Onuki, Y. Pressure-Induced Heavy-Fermion Superconductivity in Antiferromagnet CeIrSi₃ without Inversion Symmetry. J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 2006, 75 (4), 043703. https://doi.org/10.1143/JPSJ.75.043703.

- (138) Kimura, N.; Ito, K.; Saitoh, K.; Umeda, Y.; Aoki, H.; Terashima, T. Pressure-Induced Superconductivity in Noncentrosymmetric Heavy-Fermion CeRhSi₃. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2005, 95 (24), 247004. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.95.247004.
- (139) Settai, R.; Sugitani, I.; Okuda, Y.; Thamizhavel, A.; Nakashima, M.; Ōnuki, Y.; Harima, H. Pressure-Induced Superconductivity in CeCoGe₃ without Inversion Symmetry. *J. Magn. Magn. Mater.* 2007, *310* (2, Part 1), 844–846. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmmm.2006.10.717.
- (140) Jaccard, D.; Behnia, K.; Sierro, J. Pressure Induced Heavy Fermion Superconductivity of CeCu₂Ge₂. *Phys. Lett. A* 1992, *163* (5), 475–480. https://doi.org/10.1016/0375-9601(92)90860-O.
- (141) Grosche, F. M.; Julian, S. R.; Mathur, N. D.; Lonzarich, G. G. Magnetic and Superconducting Phases of CePd₂Si₂. *Phys. B Condens. Matter* **1996**, *223–224*, 50–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-4526(96)00036-1.
- (142) Araki, S.; Nakashima, M.; Settai, R.; Kobayashi, T. C.; Onuki, Y. Pressure-Induced Superconductivity in an Antiferromagnet CeRh₂Si₂. *J. Phys. Condens. Matter* 2002, *14* (21), L377–L383. https://doi.org/10.1088/0953-8984/14/21/102.
- (143) Pfleiderer, C. Superconducting Phases of *f*-Electron Compounds. *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 2009, *81*(4), 1551–1624. https://doi.org/10.1103/RevModPhys.81.1551.
- (144) Grosche, F. M.; Agarwal, P.; Julian, S. R.; Wilson, N. J.; Haselwimmer, R. K. W.; Lister, S. J. S.; Mathur, N. D.; Carter, F. V.; Saxena, S. S.; Lonzarich, G. G. Anomalous Low Temperature States in CeNi₂Ge₂ and CePd₂Si₂. *J. Phys. Condens. Matter* 2000, *12* (32), L533–L540. https://doi.org/10.1088/0953-8984/12/32/101.
- (145) Amitsuka, H.; Matsuda, K.; Kawasaki, I.; Tenya, K.; Yokoyama, M.; Sekine, C.; Tateiwa, N.; Kobayashi, T. C.; Kawarazaki, S.; Yoshizawa, H. Pressure–Temperature Phase Diagram of the Heavy-Electron Superconductor URu₂Si₂. *J. Magn. Magn. Mater.* 2007, *310* (2, Part 1), 214–220. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmmm.2006.10.008.
- (146) Hegger, H.; Petrovic, C.; Moshopoulou, E. G.; Hundley, M. F.; Sarrao, J. L.; Fisk, Z.; Thompson, J. D. Pressure-Induced Superconductivity in Quasi-2D CeRhIn5. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2000, *84* (21), 4986–4989. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.84.4986.
- (147) Petrovic, C.; Movshovich, R.; Jaime, M.; Pagliuso, P. G.; Hundley, M. F.; Sarrao, J. L.; Fisk, Z.; Thompson, J. D. A New Heavy-Fermion Superconductor CeIrIn₅: A Relative of the Cuprates? *EPL Europhys. Lett.* **2001**, *53* (3), 354. https://doi.org/10.1209/epl/i2001-00161-8.
- (148) Curro, N. J.; Caldwell, T.; Bauer, E. D.; Morales, L. A.; Graf, M. J.; Bang, Y.; Balatsky, A. V.; Thompson, J. D.; Sarrao, J. L. Unconventional Superconductivity in PuCoGa₅. *Nature* 2005, *434* (7033), 622–625. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03428.
- (149) Sakai, H.; Tokunaga, Y.; Fujimoto, T.; Kambe, S.; E. Walstedt, R.; Yasuoka, H.; Aoki, D.; Homma, Y.; Yamamoto, E.; Nakamura, A.; Shiokawa, Y.; Nakajima, K.; Arai, Y.; D. Matsuda, T.; Haga, Y.; Ōnuki, Y. Anisotropic Superconducting Gap in Transuranium Superconductor PuRhGa₅: Ga NQR Study on a Single Crystal. *J. Phys. Soc. Jpn.* 2005, 74 (6), 1710–1713. https://doi.org/10.1143/JPSJ.74.1710.
- (150) Samokhin, K. V.; Zijlstra, E. S.; Bose, S. K. CePt₃Si: An Unconventional Superconductor without Inversion Center. *Phys. Rev. B* 2004, 69 (9), 094514. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.69.094514.
- (151) Aoki, D.; Haga, Y.; D. Matsuda, T.; Tateiwa, N.; Ikeda, S.; Homma, Y.; Sakai, H.; Shiokawa, Y.; Yamamoto, E.; Nakamura, A.; Settai, R.; Ōnuki, Y. Unconventional Heavy-

Fermion Superconductivity of a New Transuranium Compound NpPd₅Al₂. J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. **2007**, 76 (6), 063701. https://doi.org/10.1143/JPSJ.76.063701.

- (152) Honda, F.; Measson, M.-A.; Nakano, Y.; Yoshitani, N.; Yamamoto, E.; Haga, Y.; Takeuchi, T.; Yamagami, H.; Shimizu, K.; Settai, R.; Ōnuki, Y. Pressure-Induced Superconductivity in Antiferromagnet CePd₅Al₂. J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. **2008**, 77 (4), 043701. https://doi.org/10.1143/JPSJ.77.043701.
- (153) Thompson, J. D.; Meisner, G. P. Pressure Dependence of the Electrical Resistivity and T_c of the "Nearly-Heavy-Fermion" Superconductor U₂PtC₂. *Phys. BC* **1985**, *130* (1), 168–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/0378-4363(85)90212-8.
- (154) DeLong, L. E.; Huber, J. G.; Yang, K. N.; Maple, M. B. Observation of High-Field Superconductivity of a Strongly Interacting Fermi Liquid in U₆Fe. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1983**, *51* (4), 312–315. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.51.312.
- (155) Nakashima, M.; Tabata, K.; Thamizhavel, A.; Kobayashi, T. C.; Hedo, M.; Uwatoko, Y.; Shimizu, K.; Settai, R.; nuki, Y. High-Pressure Effect on the Electronic State in CeNiGe₃: Pressure-Induced Superconductivity. *J. Phys. Condens. Matter* **2004**, *16* (20), L255–L262. https://doi.org/10.1088/0953-8984/16/20/L01.
- (156) Saxena, S. S.; Agarwal, P.; Ahilan, K.; Grosche, F. M.; Haselwimmer, R. K. W.; Steiner, M. J.; Pugh, E.; Walker, I. R.; Julian, S. R.; Monthoux, P.; Lonzarich, G. G.; Huxley, A.; Sheikin, I.; Braithwaite, D.; Flouquet, J. Superconductivity on the Border of Itinerant-Electron Ferromagnetism in UGe₂. *Nature* 2000, *406* (6796), 587–592. https://doi.org/10.1038/35020500.
- (157) Aoki, D.; Huxley, A.; Ressouche, E.; Braithwaite, D.; Flouquet, J.; Brison, J.-P.; Lhotel, E.; Paulsen, C. Coexistence of Superconductivity and Ferromagnetism in URhGe. *Nature* 2001, *413* (6856), 613–616. https://doi.org/10.1038/35098048.
- (158) Huy, N. T.; Gasparini, A.; de Nijs, D. E.; Huang, Y.; Klaasse, J. C. P.; Gortenmulder, T.; de Visser, A.; Hamann, A.; Görlach, T.; Löhneysen, H. v. Superconductivity on the Border of Weak Itinerant Ferromagnetism in UCoGe. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2007**, *99* (6), 067006. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.99.067006.
- (159) Nakatsuji, S.; Kuga, K.; Machida, Y.; Tayama, T.; Sakakibara, T.; Karaki, Y.; Ishimoto, H.; Yonezawa, S.; Maeno, Y.; Pearson, E.; Lonzarich, G. G.; Balicas, L.; Lee, H.; Fisk, Z. Superconductivity and Quantum Criticality in the Heavy-Fermion System β-YbAlB₄. *Nature Phys.* 2008, *4* (8), 603–607. https://doi.org/10.1038/nphys1002.
- (160) Walker, I. R.; Grosche, F. M.; Freye, D. M.; Lonzarich, G. G. The Normal and Superconducting States of CeIn₃ near the Border of Antiferromagnetic Order. *Phys. C Supercond.* **1997**, *282–287*, 303–306. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0921-4534(97)00267-0.
- (161) Kohgi, M.; Iwasa, K.; Nakajima, M.; Metoki, N.; Araki, S.; Bernhoeft, N.; Mignot, J.-M.; Gukasov, A.; Sato, H.; Aoki, Y.; Sugawara, H. Evidence for Magnetic-Field-Induced Quadrupolar Ordering in the Heavy-Fermion Superconductor PrOs₄Sb₁₂. *J. Phys. Soc. Jpn.* 2003, 72 (5), 1002–1005. https://doi.org/10.1143/JPSJ.72.1002.
- (162) Matsubayashi, K.; Tanaka, T.; Sakai, A.; Nakatsuji, S.; Kubo, Y.; Uwatoko, Y. Pressure-Induced Heavy Fermion Superconductivity in the Nonmagnetic Quadrupolar System PrTi₂Al₂₀. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2012**, *109* (18), 187004. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.109.187004.
- (163) Tsujimoto, M.; Matsumoto, Y.; Tomita, T.; Sakai, A.; Nakatsuji, S. Heavy-Fermion Superconductivity in the Quadrupole Ordered State of PrV₂Al₂₀. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2014, *113* (26), 267001. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.113.267001.

- (164) Ott, H. R.; Rudigier, H.; Fisk, Z.; Smith, J. L. UBe₁₃: An Unconventional Actinide Superconductor. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1983**, *50* (20), 1595–1598. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.50.1595.
- (165) Geibel, C.; Ahlheim, U.; Bredl, C. D.; Diehl, J.; Grauel, A.; Helfrich, R.; Kitazawa, H.; Köhler, R.; Modler, R.; Lang, M.; Schank, C.; Thies, S.; Steglich, F.; Sato, N.; Komatsubara, T. UPd₂Al₃ a New Heavy-Fermion Superconductor with T_c = 2K. *Phys. C Supercond.* 1991, *185–189*, 2651–2652. https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-4534(91)91448-D.
- (166) Geibel, C.; Böhn, A.; Caspary, R.; Gloos, K.; Grauel, A.; Hellmann, P.; Modler, R.; Schank, C.; Weber, G.; Steglich, F. Ground State Properties of UNi₂Al₃ and UPd₂Al₃. *Phys. B Condens. Matter* 1993, *186–188*, 188–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-4526(93)90531-A.
- (167) Geibel, C.; Schank, C.; Thies, S.; Kitazawa, H.; Bredl, C. D.; Böhm, A.; Rau, M.; Grauel, A.; Caspary, R.; Helfrich, R.; Ahlheim, U.; Weber, G.; Steglich, F. Heavy-Fermion Superconductivity At Tc=2K in the Antiferromagnet UPd₂Al₃. Z. Für Phys. B Condens. Matter 1991, 84 (1), 1–2. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01453750.
- (168) Geibel, C.; Thies, S.; Kaczorowski, D.; Mehner, A.; Grauel, A.; Seidel, B.; Ahlheim, U.; Helfrich, R.; Petersen, K.; Bredl, C. D.; Steglich, F. A New Heavy-Fermion Superconductor: UNi₂Al₃. Z. Für Phys. B Condens. Matter 1991, 83 (3), 305–306. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01313397.
- (169) Stewart, G. R.; Fisk, Z.; Willis, J. O.; Smith, J. L. Possibility of Coexistence of Bulk Superconductivity and Spin Fluctuations in UPt₃. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1984**, *52* (8), 679–682. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.52.679.
- (170) Ran, S.; Eckberg, C.; Ding, Q.-P.; Furukawa, Y.; Metz, T.; Saha, S. R.; Liu, I.-L.; Zic, M.; Kim, H.; Paglione, J.; Butch, N. P. Nearly Ferromagnetic Spin-Triplet Superconductivity. *Science* 2019, *365* (6454), 684–687. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aav8645.
- (171) Metz, T.; Bae, S.; Ran, S.; Liu, I.-L.; Eo, Y. S.; Fuhrman, W. T.; Agterberg, D. F.; Anlage, S. M.; Butch, N. P.; Paglione, J. Point-Node Gap Structure of the Spin-Triplet Superconductor UTe₂. *Phys. Rev. B* 2019, *100* (22), 220504. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.100.220504.
- (172) Aoki, D.; Nakamura, A.; Honda, F.; Li, D.; Homma, Y.; Shimizu, Y.; Sato, Y. J.; Knebel, G.; Brison, J.-P.; Pourret, A.; Braithwaite, D.; Lapertot, G.; Niu, Q.; Vališka, M.; Harima, H.; Flouquet, J. Unconventional Superconductivity in Heavy Fermion UTe₂. *J. Phys. Soc. Jpn.* 2019, *88* (4), 043702. https://doi.org/10.7566/JPSJ.88.043702.
- (173) Bauer, E. D.; Altarawneh, M. M.; Tobash, P. H.; Gofryk, K.; Ayala-Valenzuela, O. E.; Mitchell, J. N.; McDonald, R. D.; Mielke, C. H.; Ronning, F.; Griveau, J.-C.; Colineau, E.; Eloirdi, R.; Caciuffo, R.; Scott, B. L.; Janka, O.; Kauzlarich, S. M.; Thompson, J. D. Localized 5f Electrons in Superconducting PuCoIn₅: Consequences for Superconductivity in PuCoGa₅. *J. Phys. Condens. Matter* **2011**, *24* (5), 052206. https://doi.org/10.1088/0953-8984/24/5/052206.
- (174) Gui, X.; Chang, T.-R.; Wei, K.; Daum, M. J.; Graf, D. E.; Baumbach, R. E.; Mourigal, M.; Xie, W. A Novel Magnetic Material by Design: Observation of Yb³⁺ with Spin-1/2 in Yb_xPt₅P. ACS Cent. Sci. **2020**. https://doi.org/10.1021/acscentsci.0c00691.
- (175) Manser, J. S.; Christians, J. A.; Kamat, P. V. Intriguing Optoelectronic Properties of Metal Halide Perovskites. *Chem. Rev.* **2016**, *116* (21), 12956–13008. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.chemrev.6b00136.

- (176) Cox, D. E.; Sleight, A. W. Crystal Structure of Ba₂Bi³⁺Bi⁵⁺O₆. *Solid State Commun.* **1976**, *19* (10), 969–973. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-1098(76)90632-3.
- (177) Cox, D. E.; Sleight, A. W. Mixed-Valent Ba₂Bi³⁺Bi⁵⁺O₆: Structure and Properties vs Temperature. *Acta Crystallogr. B* **1979**, *35* (1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1107/S0567740879002417.
- (178) Thornton, G.; Jacobson, A. J. A Neutron Diffraction Determination of the Structures of Ba₂Sb^vBi^{III}O₆ and Ba₂Bi^vBi^{III}O₆. *Acta Crystallogr. B* **1978**, *34* (2), 351–354. https://doi.org/10.1107/S056774087800312X.
- (179) Kennedy, B. J.; Howard, C. J.; Knight, K. S.; Zhang, Z.; Zhou, Q. Structures and Phase Transitions in the Ordered Double Perovskites Ba₂Bi^{III}Bi^VO₆ and Ba₂Bi^{III}Sb^VO₆. Acta Crystallogr. B 2006, 62 (4), 537–546. https://doi.org/10.1107/S0108768106018842.
- (180) Chu, C.W.; Hor, P.H.; Meng, R.L.; Gao, L.; Huang, Z.J.; Wang, A.Y. Evidence for superconductivity above 40 K in the La-Ba-Cu-O compound system. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 1987, 58(4), 405. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.58.405.
- (181) Chu, C. W.; Hor, P. H.; Meng, R. L.; Gao, L.; Huang, Z. J. Superconductivity at 52.5 K in the Lanthanum-Barium-Copper-Oxide System. *Science* 1987, 235 (4788), 567–569. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.235.4788.567.
- (182) Cava, R. J.; van Dover, R. B.; Batlogg, B.; Rietman, E. A. Bulk Superconductivity at 36 K in La_{1.8}Sr_{0.2}CuO₄. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1987**, *58* (4), 408–410. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.58.408.
- (183) Wattiaux, A.; Park, J.-C.; Grenier, J.-C.; Pouchard, M. Une Nouvelle Voie d'accès Aux Oxydes Supraconducteurs : L'oxydation Électrochimique de La₂CuO₄. Une Nouv. Voie Accès Aux Oxydes Supraconducteurs Oxydation Électrochim. La₂CuO₄ 1990, 310 (8), 1047–1052.
- (184) Chou, F. C.; Cho, J. H.; Johnston, D. C. Synthesis, Characterization, and Superconducting and Magnetic Properties of Electrochemically Oxidized La₂CuO_{4+ δ} and La_{2-x}Sr_xCuO_{4+ δ} (0.01 \leq x \leq 0.33, 0.01 \leq δ \leq 0.36). *Phys. C Supercond.* **1992**, *197* (3), 303–314. https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-4534(92)90013-3.
- (185) Tissue, B. M.; Cirillo, K. M.; Wright, J. C.; Daeumling, M.; Larbalestier, D. C. Conversion of La₂CuO_{4-δ} to a Superconductor by Treatment in Fluorine Gas. *Solid State Commun.* **1988**, *65* (1), 51–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-1098(88)90586-8.
- (186) Lees, S. T.; Gameson, I.; Jones, M. O.; Edwards, P. P.; Slaski, M. Synthesis, Structure, and Magnetic Characterization of Pulsed Laser-Ablated Superconducting La₂CuO₄F_x Thin Films. *Chem. Mater.* **1998**, *10* (10), 3146–3155. https://doi.org/10.1021/cm9802752.
- (187) Tokura, Y.; Takagi, H.; Uchida, S. A Superconducting Copper Oxide Compound with Electrons as the Charge Carriers. *Nature* **1989**, *337* (6205), 345–347. https://doi.org/10.1038/337345a0.
- (188) Takagi, H.; Uchida, S.; Tokura, Y. Superconductivity Produced by Electron Doping in CuO₂-Layered Compounds. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1989**, *62* (10), 1197–1200. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.62.1197.
- (189) Bud'ko, S. L.; Gapotchenko, A. G.; Luppov, A. E.; Early, E. A.; Maple, M. B.; Markert, J. T. Effect of Pressure on Critical Parameters of Electron-Doped Superconductors Nd_{2-x}M_xCuO_{4-y} (M = Ce, Th) and Sm_{2-x}Ce_xCuO_{4-y}. *Phys. Lett. A* 1990, *146* (9), 543–547. https://doi.org/10.1016/0375-9601(90)90402-A.
- (190) Akimitsu, J.; Suzuki, S.; Watanabe, M.; Sawa, H. Superconductivity in the Nd-Sr-Ce-Cu-O System. *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.* **1988**, *27* (10A), L1859. https://doi.org/10.1143/JJAP.27.L1859.

- (191) Sawa, H.; Suzuki, S.; Watanabe, M.; Akimitsu, J.; Matsubara, H.; Watabe, H.; Uchida, S.; Kokusho, K.; Asano, H.; Izumi, F.; Takayama-Muromachi, E. Unusually Simple Crystal Structure of an Nd–Ce–Sr–Cu–O Superconductor. *Nature* **1989**, *337* (6205), 347–348. https://doi.org/10.1038/337347a0.
- (192) Hiroi, Z.; Takano, M.; Azuma, M.; Takeda, Y. A New Family of Copper Oxide Superconductors Sr_{N+1}Cu_nO_{2n+1+δ} Stabilized at High Pressure. *Nature* **1993**, *364* (6435), 315–317. https://doi.org/10.1038/364315a0.
- (193) Han, P. D.; Chang, L.; Payne, D. A. High-Pressure Synthesis of the Sr₂CuO_{3+δ} Superconductor Observation of an Increase in Tc from 70 K to 94 K with Heat Treatment. *Phys. C Supercond.* **1994**, *228* (1), 129–136. https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-4534(94)90183-X.
- (194) Gao, W. B.; Liu, Q. Q.; Yang, L. X.; Yu, Y.; Li, F. Y.; Jin, C. Q.; Uchida, S. Out-of-Plane Effect on the Superconductivity of Sr_{2-x}Ba_xCuO_{3+δ} with T_c up to 98 K. *Phys. Rev. B* 2009, *80* (9), 094523. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.80.094523.
- (195) AI-Mamouri, M.; Edwards, P. P.; Greaves, C.; Slaski, M. Synthesis and Superconducting Properties of the Strontium Copper Oxy-Fluoride Sr₂CuO₂F_{2+δ}. *Nature* **1994**, *369* (6479), 382–384. https://doi.org/10.1038/369382a0.
- (196) Chaillout, C.; Cheong, S. W.; Fisk, Z.; Lehmann, M. S.; Marezio, M.; Morosin, B.; Schirber, J. E. The Crystal Structure of Superconducting La₂CuO_{4.032} by Neutron Diffraction. *Phys. C Supercond.* **1989**, *158* (1), 183–191. https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-4534(89)90315-8.
- (197) Grant, P. M.; Parkin, S. S. P.; Lee, V. Y.; Engler, E. M.; Ramirez, M. L.; Vazquez, J. E.; Lim, G.; Jacowitz, R. D.; Greene, R. L. Evidence for Superconductivity in La₂CuO₄. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1987**, *58* (23), 2482–2485. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.58.2482.
- (198) He, T.; Huang, Q.; Ramirez, A. P.; Wang, Y.; Regan, K. A.; Rogado, N.; Hayward, M. A.; Haas, M. K.; Slusky, J. S.; Inumara, K.; Zandbergen, H. W.; Ong, N. P.; Cava, R. J. Superconductivity in the Non-Oxide Perovskite MgCNi₃. *Nature* 2001, *411* (6833), 54–56. https://doi.org/10.1038/35075014.
- (199) Zhao, J.-T.; Dong, Z.-C.; Vaughey, J. T.; Ostenson, J. E.; Corbett, J. D. Synthesis, Structures and Properties of Cubic R₃In and R₃InZ Phases (R = Y, La; Z = B, C, N, O): The Effect of Interstitial Z on the Superconductivity of La₃In. J. Alloys Compd. **1995**, 230 (1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/0925-8388(95)01909-X.
- (200) Ram, S.; Kanchana, V. Lattice Dynamics and Superconducting Properties of Antiperovskite La₃InZ (Z=N, O). *Solid State Commun.* **2014**, *181*, 54–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssc.2013.11.032.
- (201) Oudah, M.; Ikeda, A.; Hausmann, J. N.; Yonezawa, S.; Fukumoto, T.; Kobayashi, S.; Sato, M.; Maeno, Y. Superconductivity in the Antiperovskite Dirac-Metal Oxide Sr_{3-x}SnO. *Nat. Commun.* **2016**, *7* (1), 13617. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms13617.
- (202) Togano, K.; Badica, P.; Nakamori, Y.; Orimo, S.; Takeya, H.; Hirata, K. Superconductivity in the Metal Rich Li-Pd-B Ternary Boride. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2004, *93* (24), 247004. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.93.247004.
- (203) Takayama, T.; Kuwano, K.; Hirai, D.; Katsura, Y.; Yamamoto, A.; Takagi, H. Strong Coupling Superconductivity at 8.4 K in an Antiperovskite Phosphide SrPt₃P. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2012**, *108* (23), 237001. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.108.237001.
- (204) Huang, Q.; He, T.; Regan, K. A.; Rogado, N.; Hayward, M.; Haas, M. K.; Inumaru, K.; Cava, R. J. Temperature Dependence of the Structural Parameters of the Non-Oxide
Perovskite Superconductor MgCNi₃. *Phys. C Supercond.* **2001**, *363* (4), 215–218. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0921-4534(01)01068-1.

- (205) Kumar, R. S.; Cornelius, A. L.; Shen, Y.; Geetha Kumary, T.; Janaki, J.; Valsakumar, M. C.; Nicol, M. F. Structural Behavior of Non-Oxide Perovskite Superconductor MgCNi₃ at Pressures up to 32 GPa. *Phys. B Condens. Matter* **2005**, *363* (1), 190–195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physb.2005.03.020.
- (206) Kim, J. H.; Ahn, J. S.; Kim, J.; Park, M.-S.; Lee, S. I.; Choi, E. J.; Oh, S.-J. Photoemission and X-Ray Absorption Study of MgC_{1-x}Ni₃. *Phys. Rev. B* **2002**, *66* (17), 172507. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.66.172507.
- (207) Rosner, H.; Weht, R.; Johannes, M. D.; Pickett, W. E.; Tosatti, E. Superconductivity near Ferromagnetism in MgCNi₃. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2001**, *88* (2), 027001. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.88.027001.
- (208) Kumar, A.; Jha, R.; Kumar Singh, S.; Kumar, J.; Ahluwalia, P. K.; Tandon, R. P.; Awana, V. P. S. Superconductivity in the Vicinity of Ferromagnetism in Oxygen Free Perovskite MgCNi₃: An Experimental and Density Functional Theory Study. *J. Appl. Phys.* 2012, *111* (3), 033907. https://doi.org/10.1063/1.3679564.
- (209) Braun, H. F. Superconductivity of Rare Earth-Iron Silicides. *Phys. Lett. A* **1980**, 75 (5), 386–388. https://doi.org/10.1016/0375-9601(80)90849-X.
- (210) Matthias, B. T.; Compton, V. B.; Corenzwit, E. Some New Superconducting Compounds. J. Phys. Chem. Solids **1961**, 19 (1), 130–133. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-3697(61)90066-X.
- (211) Cava, R. J.; Takagi, H.; Batlogg, B.; Zandbergen, H. W.; Krajewski, J. J.; Peck, W. F.; van Dover, R. B.; Felder, R. J.; Siegrist, T.; Mizuhashi, K.; Lee, J. O.; Eisaki, H.; Carter, S. A.; Uchida, S. Superconductivity at 23 K in Yttrium Palladium Boride Carbide. *Nature* 1994, 367 (6459), 146–148. https://doi.org/10.1038/367146a0.
- (212) Cava, R. J.; Takagi, H.; Zandbergen, H. W.; Krajewski, J. J.; Peck, W. F.; Siegrist, T.; Batlogg, B.; van Dover, R. B.; Felder, R. J.; Mizuhashi, K.; Lee, J. O.; Eisaki, H.; Uchida, S. Superconductivity in the Quaternary Intermetallic Compounds LnNi₂B₂C. *Nature* 1994, 367 (6460), 252–253. https://doi.org/10.1038/367252a0.
- (213) Rotter, M.; Tegel, M.; Johrendt, D.; Schellenberg, I.; Hermes, W.; Pöttgen, R. Spin-Density-Wave Anomaly at 140 K in the Ternary Iron Arsenide BaFe₂As₂. *Phys. Rev. B* 2008, 78 (2), 020503. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.78.020503.
- (214) Lai, X.; Zhang, H.; Wang, Y.; Wang, X.; Zhang, X.; Lin, J.; Huang, F. Observation of Superconductivity in Tetragonal FeS. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2015, 137 (32), 10148–10151. https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.5b06687.
- (215) Mizuguchi, Y.; Deguchi, K.; Tsuda, S.; Yamaguchi, T.; Takano, Y. Moisture-Induced Superconductivity in FeTe_{0.8}S_{0.2}. *Phys. Rev. B* **2010**, *81* (21), 214510. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.81.214510.
- (216) Taen, T.; Tsuchiya, Y.; Nakajima, Y.; Tamegai, T. Superconductivity at T_c = 14 K in Single-Crystalline FeTe_{0.61}Se_{0.39}. *Phys. Rev. B* 2009, *80* (9), 092502. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.80.092502.
- (217) Mizuguchi, Y.; Tomioka, F.; Tsuda, S.; Yamaguchi, T.; Takano, Y. Superconductivity in S-Substituted FeTe. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2009**, *94* (1), 012503. https://doi.org/10.1063/1.3058720.
- (218) Ronning, F.; Bauer, E. D.; Park, T.; Kurita, N.; Klimczuk, T.; Movshovich, R.; Sefat, A. S.; Mandrus, D.; Thompson, J. D. Ni₂X₂ (X=pnictide, Chalcogenide, or B) Based

Superconductors. *Phys. C Supercond.* **2009**, *469* (9), 396–403. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physc.2009.03.031.

- (219) Medvedev, S.; McQueen, T. M.; Troyan, I. A.; Palasyuk, T.; Eremets, M. I.; Cava, R. J.; Naghavi, S.; Casper, F.; Ksenofontov, V.; Wortmann, G.; Felser, C. Electronic and Magnetic Phase Diagram of β -Fe_{1.01}Se with Superconductivity at 36.7 K under Pressure. *Nat. Mater.* 2009, 8 (8), 630–633. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmat2491.
- (220) Fernandes, R. M.; Chubukov, A. V.; Schmalian, J. What Drives Nematic Order in Iron-Based Superconductors? *Nat. Phys.* **2014**, *10* (2), 97–104. https://doi.org/10.1038/nphys2877.
- (221) Armitage, N. P.; Fournier, P.; Greene, R. L. Progress and Perspectives on Electron-Doped Cuprates. *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 2010, 82 (3), 2421–2487. https://doi.org/10.1103/RevModPhys.82.2421.
- (222) Cao, Y.; Fatemi, V.; Fang, S.; Watanabe, K.; Taniguchi, T.; Kaxiras, E.; Jarillo-Herrero, P. Unconventional Superconductivity in Magic-Angle Graphene Superlattices. *Nature* 2018, 556 (7699), 43–50. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature26160.
- (223) Mingos, D. M. P. A General Theory for Cluster and Ring Compounds of the Main Group and Transition Elements. *Nat. Phys. Sci.* **1972**, *236* (68), 99–102. https://doi.org/10.1038/physci236099a0.
- (224) Wade, K. The Structural Significance of the Number of Skeletal Bonding Electron-Pairs in Carboranes, the Higher Boranes and Borane Anions, and Various Transition-Metal Carbonyl Cluster Compounds. J. Chem. Soc. Chem. Commun. 1971, 0 (15), 792–793. https://doi.org/10.1039/C29710000792.
- (225) Smallman, R. E.; Ngan, A. H. W. Chapter 2 Phase Diagrams and Alloy Theory. In *Modern Physical Metallurgy (Eighth Edition)*; Smallman, R. E., Ngan, A. H. W., Eds.; Butterworth-Heinemann: Oxford, 2014; pp 43–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-098204-5.00002-X.
- (226) Shirotani, I.; Uchiumi, T.; Ohno, K.; Sekine, C.; Nakazawa, Y.; Kanoda, K.; Todo, S.;
 Yagi, T. Superconductivity of Filled Skutterudites LaRu₄As₁₂ and PrRu₄As₁₂. *Phys. Rev. B* 1997, *56* (13), 7866–7869. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.56.7866.
- (227) Bauer, E. D.; Frederick, N. A.; Ho, P.-C.; Zapf, V. S.; Maple, M. B. Superconductivity and Heavy Fermion Behavior in PrOs₄Sb₁₂. *Phys. Rev. B* **2002**, *65* (10), 100506. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.65.100506.
- (228) Izawa, K.; Nakajima, Y.; Goryo, J.; Matsuda, Y.; Osaki, S.; Sugawara, H.; Sato, H.; Thalmeier, P.; Maki, K. Multiple Superconducting Phases in New Heavy Fermion Superconductor PrOs₄Sb₁₂. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2003**, *90* (11), 117001. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.90.117001.
- (229) Gumeniuk, R.; Schnelle, W.; Rosner, H.; Nicklas, M.; Leithe-Jasper, A.; Grin, Yu. Superconductivity in the Platinum Germanides MPt4Ge₁₂ (M= Rare-Earth or Alkaline-Earth Metal) with Filled Skutterudite Structure. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2008**, *100* (1), 017002. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.100.017002.
- (230) Xie, W.; Luo, H.; Phelan, B. F.; Klimczuk, T.; Cevallos, F. A.; Cava, R. J. Endohedral Gallide Cluster Superconductors and Superconductivity in ReGa₅. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 2015, *112* (51), E7048–E7054. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1522191112.
- (231) Xie, W.; Luo, H.; Seibel, E. M.; Nielsen, M. B.; Cava, R. J. Superconductivity in Hf₅Sb₃₋ _xRu_x: Are Ru and Sb a Critical Charge-Transfer Pair for Superconductivity? *Chem. Mater.* **2015**, *27* (13), 4511–4514. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.chemmater.5b01655.

- (232) Lv, B.; Zhu, X. Y.; Lorenz, B.; Wei, F. Y.; Xue, Y. Y.; Yin, Z. P.; Kotliar, G.; Chu, C. W. Superconductivity in the Mn₅Si₃-Type Zr₅Sb₃ System. *Phys. Rev. B* **2013**, *88* (13), 134520. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.88.134520.
- (233) Xie, W.; Luo, H.; Phelan, B. F.; Cava, R. J. Zr₅Sb_{3-x}Ru_x, a New Superconductor in the W₅Si₃ Structure Type. *J. Mater. Chem. C* **2015**, *3* (31), 8235–8240. https://doi.org/10.1039/C5TC01818H.
- (234) Mayoh, D. A.; Barker, J. A. T.; Singh, R. P.; Balakrishnan, G.; Paul, D. McK.; Lees, M. R. Superconducting and Normal-State Properties of the Noncentrosymmetric Superconductor Re₆Zr. *Phys. Rev. B* 2017, *96* (6), 064521. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.96.064521.
- (235) Evers, J.; Oehlinger, G.; Weiss, A. Einkristall-Daten der Hochdruck-Hochtemperaturphase von SrSi2/Single Crystal Data of the High Pressure-High Temperature Phase of SrSi₂. Z. Naturforsch. B, 1983 38(7), 899-900.
- (236) Evers, J.; Oehlinger, G.; Ott, H. R. Superconductivity of SrSi₂ and BaGe₂ with the α-ThSi₂-Type Structure. *J. -Common Met.* **1980**, *69* (2), 389–391.
- (237) Satoh, T.; Asada, Y. Superconductivity of LaSi₂. J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. **1970**, 28 (1), 263–263. https://doi.org/10.1143/JPSJ.28.263.
- (238) Kauzlarich, S. M.; Zevalkink, A.; Toberer, E.; Snyder, G. J. Chapter 1 Zintl Phases: Recent Developments in Thermoelectrics and Future Outlook. 2016, 1–26. https://doi.org/10.1039/9781782624042-00001.
- (239) Decocq, V.; Gui, X.; Neeson, A.; Xie, W.; Heitmann, T.; Wang, F. Crystal Structures, Superconducting Properties, and the Coloring Problem in ReAlSi and ReGaSi. *Inorg. Chem.* 2020, 59 (23), 17310–17319. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.inorgchem.0c02578.
- (240) Carnicom, E. M.; Xie, W.; Klimczuk, T.; Lin, J.; Górnicka, K.; Sobczak, Z.; Ong, N. P.; Cava, R. J. TaRh₂B₂ and NbRh₂B₂: Superconductors with a Chiral Noncentrosymmetric Crystal Structure. *Sci. Adv.* **2018**, *4* (5), eaar7969. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aar7969.
- (241) Dubrovinsky, L.; Dubrovinskaia, N.; Prakapenka, V. B.; Abakumov, A. M. Implementation of Micro-Ball Nanodiamond Anvils for High-Pressure Studies above 6 Mbar. *Nat. Commun.* **2012**, *3* (1), 1163. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms2160.
- (242) Sharma, S. M.; Garg, N. Chapter 1 Material Studies at High Pressure. In *Materials Under Extreme Conditions*; Tyagi, A. K., Banerjee, S., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 2017; pp 1–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-801300-7.00001-2.
- (243) Struzhkin, V. V.; Hemley, R. J.; Mao, H.; Timofeev, Y. A. Superconductivity at 10–17 K in Compressed Sulphur. *Nature* **1997**, *390* (6658), 382–384. https://doi.org/10.1038/37074.
- (244) Shimizu, K.; Yamauchi, T.; Tamitani, N.; Takeshita, N.; Ishizuka, M.; Amaya, K.; Endo, S. The Pressure-Induced Superconductivity of Iodine. *J. Supercond.* **1994**, *7* (6), 921–924. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00732272.
- (245) Debessai, M.; Matsuoka, T.; Hamlin, J. J.; Schilling, J. S.; Shimizu, K. Pressure-Induced Superconducting State of Europium Metal at Low Temperatures. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2009, *102* (19), 197002. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.102.197002.
- (246) Flores-Livas, J. A.; Boeri, L.; Sanna, A.; Profeta, G.; Arita, R.; Eremets, M. A Perspective on Conventional High-Temperature Superconductors at High Pressure: Methods and Materials. *Phys. Rep.* **2020**, *856*, 1–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physrep.2020.02.003.
- (247) Drozdov, A. P.; Eremets, M. I.; Troyan, I. A.; Ksenofontov, V.; Shylin, S. I. Conventional Superconductivity at 203 Kelvin at High Pressures in the Sulfur Hydride System. *Nature* 2015, 525 (7567), 73–76. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14964.

- (248) Drozdov, A. P.; Kong, P. P.; Minkov, V. S.; Besedin, S. P.; Kuzovnikov, M. A.; Mozaffari, S.; Balicas, L.; Balakirev, F. F.; Graf, D. E.; Prakapenka, V. B.; Greenberg, E.; Knyazev, D. A.; Tkacz, M.; Eremets, M. I. Superconductivity at 250 K in Lanthanum Hydride under High Pressures. *Nature* 2019, *569* (7757), 528–531. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1201-8.
- (249) Somayazulu, M.; Ahart, M.; Mishra, A. K.; Geballe, Z. M.; Baldini, M.; Meng, Y.; Struzhkin, V. V.; Hemley, R. J. Evidence for Superconductivity above 260 K in Lanthanum Superhydride at Megabar Pressures. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2019**, *122* (2), 027001. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.122.027001.
- (250) Goldman, A. M. Electrostatic Gating of Ultrathin Films. *Annu. Rev. Mater. Res.* **2014**, *44* (1), 45–63. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-matsci-070813-113407.
- (251) Dienst, A.; Hoffmann, M. C.; Fausti, D.; Petersen, J. C.; Pyon, S.; Takayama, T.; Takagi, H.; Cavalleri, A. Bi-Directional Ultrafast Electric-Field Gating of Interlayer Charge Transport in a Cuprate Superconductor. *Nat. Photonics* 2011, 5 (8), 485–488. https://doi.org/10.1038/nphoton.2011.124.
- (252) Zhang, L.; Zeng, S.; Yin, X.; Asmara, T. C.; Yang, P.; Han, K.; Cao, Y.; Zhou, W.; Wan, D.; Tang, C. S.; Rusydi, A.; Ariando; Venkatesan, T. The Mechanism of Electrolyte Gating on High-Tc Cuprates: The Role of Oxygen Migration and Electrostatics. *ACS Nano* 2017, *11* (10), 9950–9956. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsnano.7b03978.
- (253) Dhoot, A. S.; Wimbush, S. C.; Benseman, T.; MacManus-Driscoll, J. L.; Cooper, J. R.; Friend, R. H. Increased Tc in Electrolyte-Gated Cuprates. *Adv. Mater.* 2010, *22* (23), 2529– 2533. https://doi.org/10.1002/adma.200904024.
- (254) Salluzzo, M.; Ghiringhelli, G.; Cezar, J. C.; Brookes, N. B.; De Luca, G. M.; Fracassi, F.; Vaglio, R. Indirect Electric Field Doping of the CuO₂ Planes of the Cuprate NdBa₂Cu₃O₇ Superconductor. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2008**, *100* (5), 056810. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.100.056810.
- (255) Katase, T.; Hiramatsu, H.; Kamiya, T.; Hosono, H. Electric Double-Layer Transistor Using Layered Iron Selenide Mott Insulator TlFe_{1.6}Se₂. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 2014, *111* (11), 3979–3983. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1318045111.
- (256) Shiogai, J.; Ito, Y.; Mitsuhashi, T.; Nojima, T.; Tsukazaki, A. Electric-Field-Induced Superconductivity in Electrochemically Etched Ultrathin FeSe Films on SrTiO₃ and MgO. *Nat. Phys.* **2016**, *12* (1), 42–46. https://doi.org/10.1038/nphys3530.
- (257) Saito, Y.; Kasahara, Y.; Ye, J.; Iwasa, Y.; Nojima, T. Metallic Ground State in an Ion-Gated Two-Dimensional Superconductor. *Science* **2015**, *350* (6259), 409–413. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1259440.
- (258) Ye, J. T.; Inoue, S.; Kobayashi, K.; Kasahara, Y.; Yuan, H. T.; Shimotani, H.; Iwasa, Y. Liquid-Gated Interface Superconductivity on an Atomically Flat Film. *Nat. Mater.* 2010, 9 (2), 125–128. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmat2587.
- (259) Ye, J. T.; Zhang, Y. J.; Akashi, R.; Bahramy, M. S.; Arita, R.; Iwasa, Y. Superconducting Dome in a Gate-Tuned Band Insulator. *Science* 2012, *338* (6111), 1193–1196. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1228006.
- (260) Shi, W.; Ye, J.; Zhang, Y.; Suzuki, R.; Yoshida, M.; Miyazaki, J.; Inoue, N.; Saito, Y.; Iwasa, Y. Superconductivity Series in Transition Metal Dichalcogenides by Ionic Gating. *Sci. Rep.* 2015, 5 (1), 12534. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep12534.

- (261) Lu, J. M.; Zheliuk, O.; Leermakers, I.; Yuan, N. F. Q.; Zeitler, U.; Law, K. T.; Ye, J. T. Evidence for Two-Dimensional Ising Superconductivity in Gated MoS₂. *Science* 2015, *350* (6266), 1353–1357. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aab2277.
- (262) Lu, J.; Zheliuk, O.; Chen, Q.; Leermakers, I.; Hussey, N. E.; Zeitler, U.; Ye, J. Full Superconducting Dome of Strong Ising Protection in Gated Monolayer WS₂. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **2018**, *115* (14), 3551–3556. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1716781115.
- (263) Costanzo, D.; Jo, S.; Berger, H.; Morpurgo, A. F. Gate-Induced Superconductivity in Atomically Thin MoS₂ Crystals. *Nat. Nanotechnol.* **2016**, *11* (4), 339–344. https://doi.org/10.1038/nnano.2015.314.
- (264) Kerelsky, A.; McGilly, L. J.; Kennes, D. M.; Xian, L.; Yankowitz, M.; Chen, S.; Watanabe, K.; Taniguchi, T.; Hone, J.; Dean, C.; Rubio, A.; Pasupathy, A. N. Maximized Electron Interactions at the Magic Angle in Twisted Bilayer Graphene. *Nature* 2019, *572* (7767), 95–100. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1431-9.
- (265) Choi, Y.; Kemmer, J.; Peng, Y.; Thomson, A.; Arora, H.; Polski, R.; Zhang, Y.; Ren, H.; Alicea, J.; Refael, G.; von Oppen, F.; Watanabe, K.; Taniguchi, T.; Nadj-Perge, S. Electronic Correlations in Twisted Bilayer Graphene near the Magic Angle. *Nat. Phys.* 2019, *15* (11), 1174–1180. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41567-019-0606-5.
- (266) Yankowitz, M.; Chen, S.; Polshyn, H.; Zhang, Y.; Watanabe, K.; Taniguchi, T.; Graf, D.; Young, A. F.; Dean, C. R. Tuning Superconductivity in Twisted Bilayer Graphene. *Science* **2019**, *363* (6431), 1059–1064. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aav1910.
- (267) Gozar, A.; Logvenov, G.; Kourkoutis, L. F.; Bollinger, A. T.; Giannuzzi, L. A.; Muller, D. A.; Bozovic, I. High-Temperature Interface Superconductivity between Metallic and Insulating Copper Oxides. *Nature* 2008, 455 (7214), 782–785. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature07293.
- (268) Wu, J.; Pelleg, O.; Logvenov, G.; Bollinger, A. T.; Sun, Y.-J.; Boebinger, G. S.; Vanević, M.; Radović, Z.; Božović, I. Anomalous Independence of Interface Superconductivity from Carrier Density. *Nat. Mater.* **2013**, *12* (10), 877–881. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmat3719.
- (269) Tang, E.; Fu, L. Strain-Induced Partially Flat Band, Helical Snake States and Interface Superconductivity in Topological Crystalline Insulators. *Nat. Phys.* 2014, 10 (12), 964–969. https://doi.org/10.1038/nphys3109.
- (270) Li, L.; Richter, C.; Mannhart, J.; Ashoori, R. C. Coexistence of Magnetic Order and Two-Dimensional Superconductivity at LaAlO₃/SrTiO₃ Interfaces. *Nat. Phys.* **2011**, 7 (10), 762– 766. https://doi.org/10.1038/nphys2080.
- (271) Ueno, K.; Nakamura, S.; Shimotani, H.; Yuan, H. T.; Kimura, N.; Nojima, T.; Aoki, H.; Iwasa, Y.; Kawasaki, M. Discovery of Superconductivity in KTaO₃ by Electrostatic Carrier Doping. *Nat. Nanotechnol.* **2011**, *6* (7), 408–412. https://doi.org/10.1038/nnano.2011.78.
- (272) Ginzburg, V.L. The problem of high-temperature superconductivity. *Annu. Rev. Mater. Sci.* **1972**, *2*(1), 663-696. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ms.02.080172.003311.
- (273) Allender, D.; Bray, J.; Bardeen, J. Model for an Exciton Mechanism of Superconductivity. *Phys. Rev. B* **1973**, 7 (3), 1020–1029. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.7.1020.
- (274) Reyren, N.; Thiel, S.; Caviglia, A. D.; Kourkoutis, L. F.; Hammerl, G.; Richter, C.; Schneider, C. W.; Kopp, T.; Rüetschi, A.-S.; Jaccard, D.; Gabay, M.; Muller, D. A.; Triscone, J.-M.; Mannhart, J. Superconducting Interfaces Between Insulating Oxides. *Science* 2007, *317* (5842), 1196–1199. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1146006.
- (275) Fogel, N. Ya.; Buchstab, E. I.; Bomze, Yu. V.; Yuzephovich, O. I.; Mikhailov, M. Yu.; Sipatov, A. Yu.; Pashitskii, E. A.; Shekhter, R. I.; Jonson, M. Direct Evidence for

Interfacial Superconductivity in Two-Layer Semiconducting Heterostructures. *Phys. Rev. B* **2006**, *73* (16), 161306. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevB.73.161306.

- (276) Biscaras, J.; Bergeal, N.; Kushwaha, A.; Wolf, T.; Rastogi, A.; Budhani, R. C.; Lesueur, J. Two-Dimensional Superconductivity at a Mott Insulator/Band Insulator Interface LaTiO₃ /SrTiO₃. *Nat. Commun.* 2010, 1 (1), 89. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms1084.
- (277) Biscaras, J.; Bergeal, N.; Hurand, S.; Grossetête, C.; Rastogi, A.; Budhani, R. C.; LeBoeuf, D.; Proust, C.; Lesueur, J. Two-Dimensional Superconducting Phase in LaTiO₃/SrTiO₃ Heterostructures Induced by High-Mobility Carrier Doping. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2012, *108* (24), 247004. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.108.247004.
- (278) Biscaras, J.; Bergeal, N.; Hurand, S.; Feuillet-Palma, C.; Rastogi, A.; Budhani, R. C.; Grilli, M.; Caprara, S.; Lesueur, J. Multiple Quantum Criticality in a Two-Dimensional Superconductor. *Nat. Mater.* 2013, *12* (6), 542–548. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmat3624.
- (279) Logvenov, G.; Gozar, A.; Bozovic, I. High-temperature superconductivity in a single copper-oxygen plane. *Science* 2009, *326*(5953), 699-702. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1178863.
- (280) Yuli, O.; Asulin, I.; Millo, O.; Orgad, D.; Iomin, L.; Koren, G. Enhancement of the Superconducting Transition Temperature of La_{2-x}Sr_xCuO₄ Bilayers: Role of Pairing and Phase Stiffness. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2008**, *101* (5), 057005. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.101.057005.
- (281) Huang, D.; Hoffman, J. E. Monolayer FeSe on SrTiO₃. *Annu. Rev. Condens. Matter Phys.* **2017**, *8* (1), 311–336. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-conmatphys-031016-025242.
- (282) Liu, D.; Zhang, W.; Mou, D. et al. Electronic origin of high-temperature superconductivity in single-layer FeSe superconductor. *Nat. Commun.* 2012, *3*, 931. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms1946.
- (283) He, S.; He, J.; Zhang, W.; Zhao, L.; Liu, D.; Liu, X.; Mou, D.; Ou, Y.-B.; Wang, Q.-Y.; Li, Z.; Wang, L.; Peng, Y.; Liu, Y.; Chen, C.; Yu, L.; Liu, G.; Dong, X.; Zhang, J.; Chen, C.; Xu, Z.; Chen, X.; Ma, X.; Xue, Q.; Zhou, X. J. Phase Diagram and Electronic Indication of High-Temperature Superconductivity at 65 K in Single-Layer FeSe Films. *Nat. Mater.* 2013, *12* (7), 605–610. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmat3648.
- (284) Kleiner, R.; Steinmeyer, F.; Kunkel, G.; Müller, P. Intrinsic Josephson Effects in Bi₂Sr₂CaCu₂O₈ Single Crystals. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1992**, *68* (15), 2394–2397. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.68.2394.
- (285) Lv, B.; Deng, L.; Gooch, M.; Wei, F.; Sun, Y.; Meen, J. K.; Xue, Y.-Y.; Lorenz, B.; Chu, C.-W. Unusual Superconducting State at 49 K in Electron-Doped CaFe₂As₂ at Ambient Pressure. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 2011, *108* (38), 15705–15709. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1112150108.
- (286) Zhao, K.; Lv, B.; Deng, L.; Huyan, S.-Y.; Xue, Y.-Y.; Chu, C.-W. Interface-Induced Superconductivity at ~25 K at Ambient Pressure in Undoped CaFe₂As₂ Single Crystals. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **2016**, *113* (46), 12968–12973. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1616264113.
- (287) Stanev, V.; Oses, C.; Kusne, A. G.; Rodriguez, E.; Paglione, J.; Curtarolo, S.; Takeuchi, I. Machine Learning Modeling of Superconducting Critical Temperature. *Npj Comput. Mater.* **2018**, 4 (1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41524-018-0085-8.
- (288) Court, C. J.; Cole, J. M. Magnetic and Superconducting Phase Diagrams and Transition Temperatures Predicted Using Text Mining and Machine Learning. *Npj Comput. Mater.* 2020, 6 (1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41524-020-0287-8.

- (289) Owolabi, T. O.; Akande, K. O.; Olatunji, S. O. Application of Computational Intelligence Technique for Estimating Superconducting Transition Temperature of YBCO Superconductors. *Appl. Soft Comput.* **2016**, *43*, 143–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.asoc.2016.02.005.
- (290) Meissner, W.; Ochsenfeld, R. Ein neuer effekt bei eintritt der supraleitfähigkeit. *Naturwissenschaften* **1933**, 21(44), 787-788.
- (291) Carnicom, E.M.; Xie, W.; Yang, Z.; Górnicka, K.; Kong, T.; Klimczuk, T.; Cava, R.J. Importance of specific heat characterization when reporting new superconductors: An example of superconductivity in LiGa₂Rh. *Chem. Mater.* **2019**, 31(6), 2164-2173. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.chemmater.9b00258.
- (292) Castro Neto, A. H. Charge Density Wave, Superconductivity, and Anomalous Metallic Behavior in 2D Transition Metal Dichalcogenides. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2001, 86 (19), 4382– 4385. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.86.4382.
- (293) Qi, Y.; Naumov, P. G.; Ali, M. N.; Rajamathi, C. R.; Schnelle, W.; Barkalov, O.; Hanfland, M.; Wu, S.-C.; Shekhar, C.; Sun, Y.; Süß, V.; Schmidt, M.; Schwarz, U.; Pippel, E.; Werner, P.; Hillebrand, R.; Förster, T.; Kampert, E.; Parkin, S.; Cava, R. J.; Felser, C.; Yan, B.; Medvedev, S. A. Superconductivity in Weyl Semimetal Candidate MoTe₂. *Nat. Commun.* 2016, 7 (1), 11038. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms11038.
- (294) Li, D.; Lee, K.; Wang, B. Y.; Osada, M.; Crossley, S.; Lee, H. R.; Cui, Y.; Hikita, Y.; Hwang, H. Y. Superconductivity in an Infinite-Layer Nickelate. *Nature* 2019, *572* (7771), 624–627. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1496-5.
- (295) Maeno, Y.; Kittaka, S.; Nomura, T.; Yonezawa, S.; Ishida, K. Evaluation of Spin-Triplet Superconductivity in Sr₂RuO₄. *J. Phys. Soc. Jpn.* **2011**, *81* (1), 011009. https://doi.org/10.1143/JPSJ.81.011009.
- (296) Kallin, C. Chiral P-Wave Order in Sr₂RuO₄. *Rep. Prog. Phys.* **2012**, *75* (4), 042501. https://doi.org/10.1088/0034-4885/75/4/042501.

Table of Content

